

# WOMEN PATRONS IN MEDIEVAL ANATOLIA AND A DISCUSSION OF MĀHBARĪ KHĀTŪN'S MOSQUE COMPLEX IN KAYSERI

# PATRICIA BLESSING\*

At the center of Kayseri, facing the well-preserved citadel stands a large architectural complex, consisting of a mosque, madrasa, mausoleum, and the ruins of a double bathhouse [See figure 1]. The building, known locally as the Hunad Hatun or Huand Hatun Complex, was built in the second quarter of the thirteenth century. Inscriptions on both portals of the mosque date to 1237-38, while the other parts of the complex remain undated. At the time of construction, the patron of the complex, Māhbarī Khātūn, was the mother of the ruling Sultan Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II (R 1237-46) and of the widows of the Sultan 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād (R 1219-37).<sup>1</sup> With her intervention in Kayseri and the construction of two caravanserais near Tokat and Yozgat, Māhbarī Khātūn is one of the most prolific female patrons in medieval Anatolia, and the one who is best documented inmonumental inscriptions, although not in much detail in other written sources of the period, such as chronicles and hagiographies.

\* Dr., Stanford Humanities Center, Stanford University, 424 Santa Teresa Street, Stanford, CA 94305, USA; pblessin@stanford.edu.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In modern Turkish, the name is more commonly spelled as Mahperi Hatun. Huand Hatun appears as a Turkish adaptation of the titles Khwand Khātūn. Another wife of the Sultan 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād was Işmat al-Dunyā wa'l-Dīn al-Malika al-'Ādila, a daughter of the Ayyubid ruler of Syria, al-Malik al-Ashraf Abū Bakr b. Ayyūb: Emine Uyumaz, "Türkiye Selçuklu Sultanları, Melikleri ve Melikelerinin Evlilikleri," in: *I. Uluslararası Selçuklu Kültür ve Medeniyeti Kongresi Bildirileri*, vol. 2, T. C. Selçuk Üniversitesi, 2001, pp. 411-412. For the sultan's third wife, see: Scott Redford, "Paper, Stone, Scissors: 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād, 'Işmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn and the Writing of Seljuk History," in: Andrew C. S. Peacock and Sara Nur Yıldız (eds.) *The Seljuks of Anatolia: Court and Society in the Medieval Middle East*, I.B. Tauris, London: 2013, pp. 151-170.

This dearth of knowledge opens the question of female patronage in medieval Anatolia, and as well as in the medieval Islamic world as a whole. Although some work has been done on female patrons under the Ayyubids and Mamluks, for instance, there is room for extensive research on the topic.<sup>2</sup> Yasser Tabbaa rightly pointed out that: "[...] the middle Islamic period seems to get lost between the theoretical underpinnings of early Islam, and the archival richness of later periods".<sup>3</sup>

Correspondingly, research on female patrons in Seljuk and Beylik Anatolia often stands in the shadow of the comparatively rich archival documentation that is available for the mothers and the daughters of the Ottoman sultans. Seen overall, however, not many female patrons are documented in medieval building inscriptions in Anatolia, and even fewer appear in other written sources such as chronicles and waqfīyas.<sup>4</sup> The female patrons, who are known, however, are often related to the ruling house, wives and daughters of the Seljuk sultans, pointing to the limited access to patronage for women of non-royal status while also indicating the lack of documentation on such figures, particularly for medieval Islam. At the same time, documentation, already limited for women related to the ruling houses of the medieval Islamic world, is even more scarce at the level of the ulamā' or the court elites, about whose spouses and daughters hardly anything is known.<sup>5</sup>

<sup>2</sup> Yasser Tabbaa, "Dayfa Khātūn, Regent Queen and Architectural Patron", in: D. Fairchild Ruggles (ed.) Women, Patronage, and Self-representation in Islamic Societies, State University of New York Press, Albany 2000, pp. 17-34; Gavin R. G. Hambly, "Becoming Visible: Medieval Islamic Women in Historiography and History," in: Gavin R. G. Hambly (ed.) Women in the Medieval Islamic World: Power, Patronage, and Piety, St. Martin's Press, New York 1998, pp. 3-27. R. Stephen Humphreys, "Women as Patrons of Religious Architecture in Ayyubid Damascus," Muqarnas,11 (1994): 35-54; Ahmad 'Abd al-Raziq, "Trois fondations féminines dans l'Egypte mamelouke," Revue des Etudes Islamiques, XLI (1973), pp. 95-126; Esin Atıl, "Islamic Women as Rulers and Patrons," Asian Art, 6.2 (1993), pp. 3-12.

<sup>3</sup> Tabbaa, op. cit, p. 17.

<sup>4</sup> Howard Crane, "Notes on Saljūq Architectural Patronage in 13th-century Anatolia," *Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient*, 36.1 (1993), pp. 11-12 and nos. 30, 52, 85, 89 in the roll of patrons; Ülkü Bates, "Women as Patrons of Architecture in Turkey," in: Lois Beck and Nikki Keddie (eds.) *Women in the Muslim World*, Harvard University Press, Cambridge, MA 1978, pp. 245-60.

<sup>5</sup> Exceptions in medieval Anatolia include Ibn Bībī's mother. Known as al-Bībī al-Munajjima, she was the astrologer of several rulers, first at the court of the Khwarezmshahs,

Thus, the women who are documented in written sources, including building inscriptions, are, for the most part, the wives, daughters, or mothers of rulers. In this article, Māhbarī Khātūn will stand at the center as an example of how such a high-level patron was represented in the inscriptions on her foundations. Together with a study on the architecture that resulted from her patronage, and its position in the context of Seljuk Anatolia before the Mongol conquest, this study will provide new insights on the role and status of female patrons in this period.

#### Māhbarī Khātūn

The life of Māhbarī Khātūn remains in the dark to a large extent. So far, Antony Eastmond has provided the most detailed study of her life and patronage.<sup>6</sup> In addition to few mentions in written sources, the inscriptions on the monuments that Māhbarī Khātūn founded, discussed below, are the most detailed and reliable source of information. They connect her to her late husband, 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād (R 1220-1237), and to her son, the ruling sultan at the time of construction, Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II (R 1237-1246). The latter succeeded his father in

then at the Ayyubid court in Aleppo, and last at the Seljuk court in Konya. The only source about her life is the introduction to her son's chronicle of Anatolia, *al-Avāmir al-'alā'iyya fī 'l-*'*umīr al-'alā'iyya (*"The most exalted orders regarding the most sublime affairs"): Nāşir al-Dīn al-Husain b. Muhammad Ibn Bībī, *al-Avāmirü 'l-'Alā'iyye fī 'l-Umūri'l-'Alā'iyye*, ed. Adnan Sadık Erzi, vol.1, Ankara: Türk Tarih Kurumu, 1956; Nāşir al-Dīn al-Husain b. Muhammad Ibn Bībī, *selçuknâme*, tr. Mükrimin Halil Yinanç, second edition, Istanbul: Kitabevi, 2007; first published in 1944). For an analysis of the sections that describe Ibn Bībī's family life, see: Şevket Küçükhüseyin, *Selbst- und Fremdwahrnehmung im Prozess kultureller Transformation – Anatolische Quellen über Muslime, Christen und Türken (13. – 15. Jahrhundert)*, Verlag der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, Vienna 2011, pp. 132-137.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Antony Eastmond, "Gender and Patronage between Christianity and Islam in the Thirteenth Century," in: A. Ödekan, E. Akyürek, N. Necipoğlu (eds.) *Change in the Byzantine World in the Twelfth and Thirteenth Centuries*, 1. Uluslararası Sevgi Gönül Bizans Araştırmaları Sempozyumu / First International Sevgi Gönül Byzantine Studies Symposium, Vehbi Koç Vakfi, Istanbul 2010, pp. 78-88. Eastmond does, however, privilege Armenian and Syriac sources over Turkish ones, and does not discuss a large part of the available secondary literature in Turkish.

1237 with the help of a few loyal amīrs, and acceded to the throne in a lavish ceremony held in Kayseri.<sup>7</sup>

The new sultan's half-brothers, 'Izz al-Dīn and Rukn al-Dīn were imprisoned. Their murder was ordered, yet the sultan was deceived into believing the princes dead.<sup>8</sup> The mother of these two princes, al-Malika al-'Ādila 'Iṣmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, a daughter of the Ayyubid sultan al-'Ādil Abū Bakr b. Ayyūb (R 1200-1218), was imprisoned, and taken to Ankara. There, she was strangled at the hands of Sa'd al-Din Köpek, one of the faithful if, according to the sources, somewhat ruthless notables at the court of Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II.<sup>9</sup> She was later buried in the Çifte Künbet (dated 1247-48) in Kayseri, a mausoleum built by her daughtersafter the death of Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II.<sup>10</sup> Al-Malika al-'Ādila's relationship with Māhbarī Khātūn is not known and there is no record of her as a patron of architecture.

A third wife of 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād, also known under the title'Işmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, was a daughter of Mughīth al-Dīn

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Ali Sevim, "Keyhüsrev II.," *Türkiye Diyanet Vakfı İslam Ansiklopedisi*, vol. 25, Türkiye Diyanet Vakfı, İstanbul 2002, pp. 348-350; Nejat Kaymaz, *Anadolu Selçuklu Sultanlarından II. Giyâsü'd-dîn Keyhüsrev ve Devri*, Türk Tarih Kurumu Basımevi, Ankara 2009, pp. 32-33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Claude Cahen, *The Formation of Turkey – The Seljukid Sultanate of Rūm: Eleventh to Fourteenth Century*, tr. P. M. Holt, Harlow, UK: Longman, 2001, p. 65; Redford, "Paper, Stone, Scissors," p. 158.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Ibn Bībī, tr. Yinanç, p. 156; Yazıcıoğlu Ali, *Tevârih-i Âl-i Selçuk Oğuznâme-Selçuklu Târihi*, ed. Abdullah Bakır, Istanbul, Çamlıca, 2009, pp. 624-625; Cahen, *Formation*, p. 66; Redford, "Paper, Stone, Scissors,"p. 158. On her executor, see: Sara Nur Yıldız, "The Rise and Fall of a Tyrant in Seljuk Anatolia: Sa'd al-Din Köpek's Reign of Terror, 1237-38," in: Firuza Abdullaeva, Robert Hillenbrand, and A.C.S. Peacock (eds.) *Ferdowsi, The Mongols and Iranian History - Festschrift in Honor of Professor Charles Melville*, London: I.B. Tauris, 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Crane, "Notes on Saljūq Architectural Patronage," roll of patrons, no. 30; For the inscription: Etienne Combe, Jean Sauvaget and Gaston Wiet (eds.). *Répertoire chronologique d'épigraphie arabe*, 18 vols., Cairo: Imprimerie de l'Institut Français d'Archéologie Orientale, 1931-1991, No. 4273 (hereafter abbreviated as *RCEA*); Eastmond, op. cit, pp. 80-81; Hakki Önkal, *Anadolu Selçuklu Türbeleri*, Atatürk Kültür Merkezi, Ankara 1996, pp. 103-108; Ülkü Bates, "The Anatolian Mausoleums of the Twelfth, Thirteenth, and Fourteenth Centuries," unpublished PhD dissertation, University of Michigan, 1970, p. 139; Yıldıray Özbek, "Women's Tombs in Kayseri," *Kadin/ Woman 2000* 3 (2002), no. 3.

Tughrilshāh b. Qilij Arslān, the ruler of Erzurum.<sup>11</sup> Thus, she shared a grandfather with her husband. She is known as the patron of the Great Mosque in Uluborlu, dated 1232.<sup>12</sup> The monument no longer survives, yet Scott Redford has recently interpreted the remaining fragments of the foundation inscription, and proposed that at the time of construction of the mosque, 'Iṣmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn may already have been banished from Konya. The strong insistence on her sultanic lineage, reaching back to her grandfather Qilij Arslān and the omission of her connection to the ruling sultan in particular support the claim of her separation from 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād.<sup>13</sup> This split between the sultan and his wife would explain both 'Iṣmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn's acting as an independent patron during the lifetime of 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād, and her insistence, in the foundation inscription, on having paid for the construction herself.<sup>14</sup> In addition to the mosque in Uluborlu, 'Iṣmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn may also have commissioned several caravanserais.<sup>15</sup>

After the relatively bloody events surrounding his accession, Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II's reign was soon overshadowed by the increasing threat of the Mongol armies, which had led first forays into Anatolia as early as 1235.<sup>16</sup> In 1243, finally, the Mongol advance was successful: the Seljuks suffered a crushing defeat at the battle of Kösedağ, had to accept their new overlords and pay tribute to the Mongol Great Khan.<sup>17</sup>Anatolia was now a protectorate of the Mongol empire, and as such its adminis-

<sup>11</sup> Eastmond, op. cit., p. 80; J. Michael Rogers, "Waqf and Patronage in Seljuk Anatolia: The Epigraphic Evidence," *Anatolian Studies*, 26 (1976), p. 74.

<sup>12</sup> For the inscription, see *RCEA*, No. 4044. Crane mistakenly conflates 'Işmat al-Dunyā wa 'I-Dīn bint Ţughrilshāh with 'Işmat al-Dunyā wa 'I-Dīn Gawhar Nasība, a daughter of Qilij Arslan II (R 1156-92) and sister of Ghiyāth al-Dīm Kaykhusraw I (R 1192-98 and 1205-11). Crane, "Notes on Saljūq Architectural Patronage," roll of patrons, no. 52.

<sup>13</sup> Redford, "Paper, Stone, Scissors," pp. 154-156.

<sup>14</sup> For the inscription, see Appendix, no. 5 and Redford, "Paper, Stone, Scissors,"pp. 153-154.

<sup>15</sup> Redford, "Paper, Stone, Scissors," pp. 156-158; Scott Redford, "The Inscription of the Kırkgöz Hanı and the Problem of Textual Transmission in Seljuk Anatolia," *Adalya*, XII (2009), pp. 347-359.

<sup>16</sup> Cahen, op. cit., p. 64; Osman Turan, *Selçuklular Zamanında Türkiye: Siyasî Tarih Alp Arslan'dan Osman Gazi'ye, 1071-1318*, eighth edition, Ötüken, Istanbul 2004, pp. 403-410.

<sup>17</sup> Cahen, op. cit., pp. 70-71.

tration was more and more closely, over the course of the thirteenth century, tied to the presence of amīrs who had come to agreement with the new overlords.<sup>18</sup> This began with the initial negotiation of Muhadhdhab al-Dīn 'Alī al-Daylamī who managed to keep Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II in place as a puppet-ruler until the latter's death in 1246.<sup>19</sup> The effects of the Mongol conquest on construction projects were immediate. After 1243, the Seljuk rulers are no longer recorded as patrons of architecture, and the foundations of Māhbarī Khātūn, in fact, are among the last 'royal' constructions in Seljuk Anatolia.<sup>20</sup>

Māhbarī Khātūn is also the most prominent female patron in the region during this period; her daughters-in-law, for instance, were not active in sponsoring architecture. Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II was married to an Ayyubid princess, Ghāzīya Khātūn, a sister of al-Nāşir Yūsuf and granddaughter of Dayfa Khātūn.<sup>21</sup> Unlike her grandmother in Aleppo, this princess is not known as a patron of architecture.

Another of Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II's wives, Gurjī Khātūn (the Georgian Lady), was a daughter of the Georgian queen Rusudan (R 1223-1245).<sup>22</sup> During the lifetime of the sultan, Gurjī Khātūn does not seem to have been active as a patron of architecture. After his death, however, she soon remarried and became the wife of the *pervāne* Mu'īn al-Dīn Sulaymān (d. 1277), one of the notables who were adminsitered Anatolia with the approval of the Mongol Ilkhanid rulers of Iran, reaching

<sup>18</sup> For a detailed study of Anatolia under Mongol rule, see: Sara Nur Yıldız, "Mongol Rule in thirteenth-century Seljuk Anatolia: The Politics of Conquest and History Writing", PhD dissertation, University of Chicago, 2006. Publication forthcoming as: Sara Nur Yıldız, *Mongol Rule in Anatolia: The Politics of Conquest and History Writing*, *1243-1282*, Brill, Leiden 2014.

<sup>19</sup> Cahen, op. cit., pp. 173-175.

<sup>20</sup> Ülkü Bates, "The Impact of the Mongol Invasion on Turkish Architecture," International Journal of Middle East Studies, XV (1978), pp. 23-32; J. Michael Rogers, "Royal Caravansarays and Royal Inscriptions in Seljuk Anatolia," Ataürk Üniversitesi Edebiyat Fakültesi Araştırma Dergisi – In Memoriam Prof. Albert Louis Gabriel, 9 (1978), pp. 397-431; J. Michael Rogers, "Patronage in Seljuk Anatolia, 1200-1300," unpublished PhD dissertation, Oxford University, 1971; Patricia Blessing, "Reframing the Lands of Rūm: Architecture and Style in Eastern Anatolia, 1240-1320," unpublished PhD dissertation, Princeton University, 2012.

<sup>21</sup> Cahen, op. cit., p. 66; Tabbaa, op. cit. on the grandmother.

<sup>22</sup> In modern Turkish, her named is spelled Gürcü Hatun. On her origin as a Georgian princess: Cahen, op. cit., pp. 62 and 67; Eastmond, op. cit., pp. 84-85.

greatest power in the 1260s.<sup>23</sup> Together with her second husband, Gurjī Khātūn became one of the most important supporters of Jalāl al-Dīn Rūmī (d. 1273), and may have contributed to the construction of this mausoleum in Konya.<sup>24</sup> Her name, however, has not been preserved in any foundation inscriptions.<sup>25</sup> Just as Māhbarī Khātūn, Gurjī Khātūn was not active as a patron while married to the sultan.

As will be discussed in more details below, the inscriptions on Māhbarī Khātūn's foundations do not reveal any details about her life, beyond her role as the mother of the ruling sultan, the function that most likely enabled her to sponsor construction and endowments in the first place.<sup>26</sup> Her life, until the moment she emerges as a patron is hardly known. Osman Turan has suggested that Māhbarī Khātūn was the daughter of Kyr Vard (also spelled Kirfard), the ruler of Kalonoros (later renamed Ala'iye), a fortress on the southern coast of Anatolia that 'Alā'

<sup>23</sup> Nejat Kaymaz, *Pervâne Mu'înü'd-dîn Süleyman*, Ankara Üniversitesi Basımevi, Ankara 1970, pp. 125-126.

<sup>24</sup> Osman Turan, "Les souverains seldjoukides et leurs sujets non-musulmans," *Studia Islamica*, 1 (1953), p. 81; Crane, "Notes on Saljūq Architectural Patronage," roll of patrons, no. 71; Shams al-Dīn Ahmad Aflākī, *Ariflerin Menkibleri*, tr. Tahsin Yazıcı, Kabalcı, Istanbul 2006 (first published in 1953), pp. 163, 243, 317, 389. On the mausoleum: Şahabettin Uzluk, *Mevlâna'nın Türbesi*, Yeni Kitap Basımevi, Konya 1946.

<sup>25</sup> İbrahim Hakkı Konyalı, *Åbideleri ve Kitabeleri ile Konya Tarihi*, second edition, Enes Kitap Sarayı, Konya 1997 (first published in 1964), pp. 635-636.

<sup>26</sup> On the role of the valide sultan as a patron of architecture, see: Lucienne Thys-Şenocak, "Space: Architecture – Ottoman Empire," Suad Joseph (ed.) *Encyclopedia of Women & Islamic Cultures*, Brill Online, accessed 29 November 2012, http://referenceworks.brillonline. com/entries/encyclopedia-of-women-and-islamic-cultures/art-and-architecture-

COM\_0279XXX; Lucienne Thys-Şenocak, "The Yeni Valide Complex of Eminönü, Istanbul (1597-1665): Gender and Vision in Ottoman Architecture," in: D. Fairchild Ruggles (ed.) *Women, Patronage, and Self-representation in Islamic Societies*, State University of New York Press, Albany 2000, pp. 69-89; Leslie P. Peirce, "Gender and Sexual Propriety in Ottoman Royal Women's Patronage," in: D. Fairchild Ruggles (ed.) *Women, Patronage, and Self-representation in Islamic Societies*, State University of New York Press, Albany 2000, pp. 53-68; Lucienne Thys-Şenocak, Ottoman Women Builders: the Architectural Patronage of Hadice Turhan Sultan, VT: Ashgate, Burlington 2006; Pinar Kayaalp, "Vakfiye and Inscriptions: An Interpretation of the Written Records of the Atik Valide Mosque Complex," *International Journal of Islamic Architecture*,1/ 2 (2012), pp. 301–324; Pinar Kayaalp-Aktan, "The Endowment Deed of the Atik Valide Mosque Complex: A Textual Analysis," in: Nina Ergin, Christoph K. Neumann, and Amy Singer (eds.) *Feeding People, Feeding Power - Imarets in the Ottoman Empire*, Eren, Istanbul 2007, pp. 261-273.

al-Dīn Kayqubād conquered in the early 1220s.<sup>27</sup>According to Ibn Bībī, Kyr Vard gave one of his daughters, whose name does not appear in the chronicle, in marriage to the Seljuk sultan.<sup>28</sup> The ethnic identity of this prince is unclear: while Osman Turan suggests that Kyr Vard was Armenian, Claude Cahen and Rustam Shukurov state that he was Greek.<sup>29</sup>

If the identification of this unnamed princess with Māhbarī Khātūn is correct, it emerges that she was born as a Christian, and may have retained her religion after her marriage to the Seljuk sultan.<sup>30</sup> This was not uncommon, and several Christian wives of Seljuk rulers were allowed to retain and even practice their religion while at the court in Konya.<sup>31</sup> The construction of a mosque under her patronage, however, does suggest that she converted to Islam later in life, perhaps after the death of her husband and the accession of her teenage son in 1237.<sup>32</sup> Prior to this, we do not know how her life in the sultan's harem proceeded, nor do we know how old she was at the time of the wedding.

As the inscription on Māhbarī Khātūn's cenotaph refers to her son, Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II, as deceased, we know that she survived him, setting the date of her death after 1246.<sup>33</sup> In the aftermath of the battle of Kösedağ, the mother of Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II, together with other members of his harem, was led into Mongol captivity from the

<sup>29</sup> Turan, "Souverains," p. 82; Cahen, op. cit., p. 53; Rustam Shukurov, "Harem Christianity: The Byzantine Identity of Seljuk Princes," in: Andrew C. S. Peacock and Sara Nur Yıldız (eds.) *The Seljuks of Anatolia: Court and Society in the Medieval Middle East*, London: I.B. Tauris, 2013, p. 117. The fact that in 1243, the Armenian king of Cilicia handed Māhbarī Khātūn over to the Mongols may suggest that she was not of Armenian origin; see n. 33 below.

<sup>30</sup> Turan, Selçuklular zamanında Türkiye, pp. 423 and 468; Kaymaz, Anadolu Selçuklu Sultanlarından II. Giyâsü'd-dîn Keyhüsrev ve Devri, p. 25.

<sup>31</sup> Shukurov, op. cit., pp. 121-124.

<sup>32</sup> Hâlûk Karamağaralı, "Kayseri'deki Hunat Camisinin Restitüsyonu ve Hunat Manzumesinin Kronolojisi Hakkında Bazı Mülahazalar," *Ankara Üniversitesi İlahiyat Fakültesi Dergisi*, 21 (1976), pp. 212-213.

<sup>33</sup> Kaymaz, Anadolu Selçuklu Sultanlarından II. Giyâsü'd-dîn Keyhüsrev, p. 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> The exact date is disputed: Turan, *Selçuklular Zamanında Türkiye*, pp. 357-358; Turan, "Souverains," p. 82.

<sup>28</sup> Ibn Bībī, Selçuknâme, tr. Yinanç, pp. 78-80; Yazıcızâde Ali, op. cit., p. 377.

Armenian kingdom of Cilicia, where they had sought refuge.<sup>34</sup> According to Bar Hebraeus, this is the last that was heard of her.<sup>35</sup> In Ibn Bībī's chronicle, however, Māhbarī Khātūn appears in the presence of several Seljuk notables at the death of Jalāl al-Dīn Qaraṭāy in 1254.<sup>36</sup> Thus, it is likely that Māhbarī Khātūn was released at some point, although the exact circumstances of her captivity are unclear.<sup>37</sup> Māhbarī Khātūn's date of death remains also unknown.

Beyond these few facts, nothing is known about Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II's mother. She is, however, one of the royal patrons of the Seljuk house who were active just before the major changes in patronage that followed the Mongol conquest in 1243, during her son's reign.<sup>38</sup> Māhbarī Khātūn and Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II were, in fact, the last royal Seljuk patrons to commission monuments; in later decades, this task would entirely fall to the notables who collaborated with the Mongol overlords, such as Mu'īn al-Dīn Sulaymān (d. 1277) and Ṣāḥib 'Aṭā Fakhr al-Dīn 'Alī (d.1285).<sup>39</sup>

<sup>34</sup> Bar Hebraeus, The Chronography of Gregory Abû'l Faraj, the Son of Aaron, the Hebrew Physician, Commonly Known as Bar Hebraeus; Being the First Part of his Political History of the World, ed. and tr. Ernest A. Wallis Budge, London: Oxford University Press and H. Milford, 1932, vol.1: pp. 407-408; Eastmond, op. cit., pp. 79. This detail also appears in the unabridged version of Ibn Bībī's chronicle, as noted in Shukurov, op. cit., note 8: "[the Armenians] detained the sultan's mother and daughter and prevented them from passing to the Muslim lands, and finally handed them over to the Mongols." Ibn Bībī, *al-Avāmirü 'l-'Alā'iyye fī 'l-Umūri'l-'Alā'iyye*, ed. Adnan Sadık Erzi, p. 536.

<sup>35</sup> Bar Hebraeus, op. cit., vol. 1, p. 408.

<sup>36</sup> Karamağaralı, "Kayseri'deki Hunat Camisinin Restitüsyonu," p. 216; Ibn Bībī, *Selçuknâme*, tr. Yinanc, p. 205. Ibn Bībī does not give the date of Jalāl al-Dīn Qaraţāy's death. However, the date of his death is know from his *waqfiya*: Osman Turan, "Selçuklu devri vak-fiyeleri III - Celâleddîn Karatay vakıfları ve vakfiyeleri," *Belleten*, XII/ 45 (1948), pp. 42-43.

<sup>37</sup> Shukurov, op. cit., note 8.

<sup>38</sup> Crane, "Notes on Saljūq Architectural Patronage," pp. 5-6 and pp. 12-13; J. Michael Rogers, "Waqf and Patronage in Seljuk Anatolia: The Epigraphic Evidence," *Anatolian Studies*, 26 (1976), pp. 69-103; Rogers, "Royal Caravansarays and Royal Inscriptions"; Rogers, "Patronage in Seljuk Anatolia, 1200-1300."

<sup>39</sup> On these patrons, see: M. Ferit and M. Mesut. Selçuk Veziri Sahip Ata ile Oğullarının Hayat ve Eserleri, Türkiye Matbaası, İstanbul 1934; Nejat Kaymaz, Pervâne Mu'înü'd-dîn Süleyman, Ankara Üniversitesi Basımevi, Ankara 1970.

A detailed discussion of the monuments commissioned by Māhbarī Khātūn will provide a basis for further discussion on the architectural patronage of female figures in medieval Anatolia.

#### The Huand Hatun Complex

The Huand Hatun complex in Kayseri consists of a mosque, a madrasa, the tomb of the founder, and a bathhouse. The complex is located on a busy thoroughfare that cuts it off from the citadel. Seen from across this street, the façade of the complex presents itself as interrupted by two portals, one leading into the madrasa, the other into the mosque [figure 1]. Over the entrance to the mosque towers a tall minaret that was added in the eighteenth century.<sup>40</sup>

Two portals lead into the mosque, one on the eastern [figure 2] the other on the western [figure 3] side of the building. They interrupt strong stone walls that are pierced by small windows placed high up in the walls. Buttresses, in the shape of half-octagons on the west façade, rectangular on the east side, accentuate the surface of the walls and give the building a fortified aspect. The mosque is built on a rectangular plan, with internal measurements of 43.67 x 52.93 meters [figure 4].<sup>41</sup> The mosque is divided into bays and aisles that are spanned by vaults supported on square masonry pillars.

The eight aisles with ten bays each are, however, interrupted in three places. First, a dome is placed across a square of roughly five by five meters in front of the mihrab. Second, a square opening of a similar size is situated at the center of the courtyard. Today, this section is covered with a dome that was probably first added in the eighteenth century and replaced in the nineteenth century, while originally, the center of the mos-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Karamağaralı, "Kayseri'deki Hunat Camisinin Restitüsyonu," p. 210; Mahmut Akok, "Kayseri'de Hunad Mimari Külliyesinin Rölövesi," *Türk Arkeoloji Dergisi*, XVI/ 1 (1967), p. 11; Mehmet Çayırdağ, "Huand Hatun Külliyesi," *Türkiye Diyanet Vakfı İslam Ansiklopedisi*, vol. 18, Türkiye Diyanet Vakfı, İstanbul 1998, pp. 261-262; Albert Gabriel, *Les monuments turcs d'Anatolie*, 2 vols., Paris: E. de Broccard, 1931, vol. 1, p. 44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Karamağaralı, "Kayseri'deki Hunat Camisinin Restitüsyonu," p. 200.

que was likely left open.<sup>42</sup> The third interruption of the vaults in the prayer hall is located in the northwestern corner of the building. Here, a corridor, one bay wide and three bays deep, leads from the portal into the mosque. To the right, a wall blocks off the corridor towards the prayer hall. To the left, three arches that are partially closed offer a view of a small courtyard [figure 5]. The courtyard is two bays wide and three bays deep. A wall closes it off on the eastern side towards the prayer hall. On the northern side, it joins the southern wall of the adjoining madrasa. Within the courtyard, a mausoleum is placed slightly off-center.

This structure, like several other mausolea in thirteenth-century Anatolia, is an octagonal tower, covered with a conical roof.<sup>43</sup> The mausoleum is built of the same basalt stone as the mosque and madrasa, with the exception of its square base, consisting of rows of muqarnas cells carved in white marble.<sup>44</sup> Inside the mausoleum, three stone cenotaphs are placed. They mark the burials that are located in the crypt below.<sup>45</sup> A mihrab in the interior wall of the mausoleum marks the direction of the qibla.<sup>46</sup> In the interior of the mausoleum, this is the only decoration with the exception of the inscriptions on two of the cenotaphs that will be discussed below. Access to the upper level of the mausoleum is through a small door in the southeastern corner-room of the madrasa. From the courtyard, the interior of the mausoleum is not accessible.

The outer surfaces of the mausoleum are decorated with intricate stone carving. Above the muqarnas base, the corners of the structure are accentuated with round moldings that run along the height of the octa-

45 Önkal, op. cit., fig. 44.

<sup>46</sup> For a detailed description of the interior, see: Bates, "Anatolian Mausoleum," pp. 142-143. The cenotaphs are illustrated in Karamağaralı, "Kayseri'deki Hunat Camisinin Restitüsyonu," figs. 27 and 28; Durukan, op. cit., fig. 13; Önkal, op. cit., figs. 171 and 179.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Halil Edhem, *Qayşarîye Şehrî: Mebânî-yi Îslâmîye ve Kitâbeleri: Selçukî Târihinden bir Kıt'a*, Matbaa-yı Orhânîye, Istanbul 1334 [1918-1919], pç 63; Karamağaralı, "Kayseri'deki Hunat Camisinin Restitüsyonu," pp. 201-202.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> The structure is studied in detail in Bates, "Anatolian Mausoleum," pp. 141-145; Önkal, op. cit. , pp. 120-126.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> The local stone in Kayseri is mostly volcanic basalt, in addition to the limestone more common in other parts of central Anatolia: Bates, "Anatolian Mausoleum," p. 136. For the stone used in the mausoleum, see: ibid. 142.

gon. They end just below the inscription (Qur'an II: 255) that runs around the top, before a muqarnas cornice that supports the roof emerges. The eight sides of the structure are accentuated with geometric bands that form blind arches, establishing panels for more carved decoration in the squinches that are formed at the top [figure 6]. The panels formed inside the arches are left blank, yet small, two-partite windows with dividing colonnettes at the center pierce them. These marble colonettes have small impost blocks, decorated with vegetal motives. They support a piece of stone that merges with the wall above, turning the two sides of the window into a pointed arch. Carved decoration, again vegetal scroll motives, is placed on this section and enlarged to draw the top of a pointed arch as windowframe. The vegetal and geometric motives vary on each of the seven detached sides of the octagon.<sup>47</sup>

From the outside of the building, the mausoleum is largely invisible. On the western façade, between the portals of mosque and madrasa, the conical roof of the mausoleum emerges from behind a wall that otherwise hides this part of the monument[figure 7]. Only four small slits in this wall allow passers-by to see the mausoleum – but only when standing directly in front of them, purposefully gazing through and, so perhaps the hope of the founder – directing a prayer at the eternal rest of the patron. Similarly, in the Sahib Ata complex in Konya (begun in 1258), a small window inserted into the qibla wall of the mosque forms an opening between the prayer hall and the mausoleum of the founder, that is located between the mosque and adjoining  $kh\bar{a}nq\bar{a}h.^{48}$  This connection provided an additional presence of the founder's burial in the eyes of those praying on the other side, and ensured that prayersfor the founder reached their target.

In the Huand Hatun complex, the small openings pierce the wall of the mausoleum courtyard just described. The small courtyard forms the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> The eighth side is fused with the wall of the madrasa. Bates, "Anatolian Mausoleum," pp. 143-144; Önkal, op. cit., p. 123 and figs. 43 and 175.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Michael Meinecke, *Fayencedekorationen Seldschukischer Sakralbauten in Kleinasien*, 2 vols., Istanbuler Mitteilungen 13, Tübingen: Wasmuth, 1976, vol. 2: cat. 77; Hâlûk Karamağaralı, "Sâhıb Atâ Câmii'nin Restitüsyonu Hakkında Bir Deneme," *Rölöve ve Restorasyon Dergisi*, 3 (1982), pp. 49-75.

connection between the mosque, still used for its original purpose, and the madrasa, today used as a cultural center [figure 8].<sup>49</sup> The decoration of the madrasa portal is rather simple, with a muqarnas hood under a segmental arch accentuated with narrow bands of vegetal motifs. A broad geometric frame, now badly deteriorated, forms a rectangular frame around the salient part of the portal, and is flanked by engaged columns on the corners. No original inscriptions are preserved on this façade or elsewhere on the building.

Considering that the top section of the portal is missing it is, however, possible that a foundation inscription originally placed in this location may have been lost. In both portals of the mosque, the marble plaques with the foundation inscription are placed above the muqarnas niche that surmounts the doorway, and precisely this section of the madrasa portal is no longer extant. A restoration inscription in Ottoman Turkish, now illegible, is placed at the center of the façade to the right of the portal. This text may pertain to a restoration in the eighteenth century for which Halil Edhem quotes archival evidence.<sup>50</sup>

In plan, the madrasa is one of many examples in thirteenth-century Anatolia with an open courtyard and two  $\bar{1}w\bar{a}ns$  in the longitudinal axis [figure 9].<sup>51</sup> The entrance  $\bar{1}w\bar{a}n$  is rather small, yet the one facing in on the eastern side of the building is tall and opens in a wide arch. The building is rectangular in plan and measures about 42 x 28 meters. Its longitudinal axis is turned by ninety degrees with respect to that of the mosque. Thus, the outer walls of the two buildings touch for the length of the mausoleum courtyard. The portal of the madrasa is also on the western side of the complex, parallel, but much in advance of the western portal of the mosque. In the interior, arcades on pillars run along the long

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Previously, the building had served as the Ethnographic Museum: see the photograph in Orhan Cezmi Tuncer, "Kayseri Yedi Selçuklu Taçkapısında Geometrik Düzen," *Vakıflar Dergisi*, XXVI (1997), fig. 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Halil Edhem, *Qayşarîye Şehrî*, p. 63, n. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Aptullah Kuran, *Anadolu Medreseleri*, Middle East Technical University, Ankara 1969, pp. 70-73; Metin Sözen, *Anadolu Medreseleri: Selçuklu ve Beylikler Devri*, 2 vols, İstanbul Teknik Üniversitesi - Mimarlık Tarihi ve Rölöve Kürsüsü, Istanbul 1970, vol. 1, pp. 109-113.; Gabriel, op. cit., vol. 1, p. 46.

sides of the courtyard. The four arches on each side are placed in front of the doors to the small cells, eight on each side, that were used to house students when the madrasa was functioning. To both sides of the entrance, two small rooms were assigned to different functions. A larger, square room is located in the northeastern corner. In the southeastern corner, an elongated rectangular room leads to doors to two separate small chambers. One of these contains a set of stairs to lead into the mausoleum.<sup>52</sup>

In addition to the sequence of mosque, mausoleum, and madrasa, an independent structure belongs to the complex. Placed askew in front of the western entrance of the mosque are the ruins of a double bathhouse with separate sections for men and women. A survey in 1956 and an excavation in 1969 revealed the layout of the building.<sup>53</sup> The placement of the complex, somewhat cut over by the foundations of the mosque, suggest that the bathhouse was already in place when the latter building was added.<sup>54</sup> The women's section was decorated with glazed tiles arranged in star-and-cross pattern, similar to those found in the palace of Kubadabad, built by 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād in the 1220s.<sup>55</sup>

<sup>52</sup> Önkal, op. cit., fig. 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Akok, "Kayseri'de Hunad," pp. 11-12. Karamağaralı, "Kayseri'deki Hunat Camisinin Restitüsyonu," p. 214. For a detailed account of the excavation, see: Yılmaz Önge, "Kayseri Huand (Mahperi Hatun) Külliyesinin Hamamı ve Yeni Bulunan Çini Tezyinatı," *Önasya*, IV/ 47 (1969), pp. 10-11 and 17; Erol Yurdakul, "Son Buluntulara Göre Kayseri'deki Hunat Hamamı," *Selçuklu Araştırmaları Dergisi*, 2 (1970), pp. 141-151.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Karamağaralı, "Kayseri'deki Hunat Camisinin Restitüsyonu," p. 214; Akok, "Kayseri'de Hunad," pp. 11-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Karamağaralı, "Kayseri'deki Hunat Camisinin Restitüsyonu," p. 215. A panel of tiles is on view in the Güpgüpoğlu Konağı Müzesi (author's observation, July 2010). On the palace of Kubadabad and its tile decoration, see: Katharina Otto-Dorn and Mehmet Önder, "Bericht über die Grabung in Kobadabad (Oktober 1965)," *Archäologischer Anzeiger*, 81 (1966), pp. 170-183; Katharina Otto-Dorn, "Bericht über die Grabung in Kobadabad 1966," *Archäologischer Anzeiger*, 84 (1969), pp. 438-506; Katharina Otto-Dorn, "Die menschlichen Figurendarstellungen auf den Fliesen von Kobadabad," in: Oktay Aslanapa and Rudolf Naumann (eds.) *Forschungen zur Kunst Asiens – In memoriam Kurt Erdmann*, Baha Matbaasi, Istanbul 1969, pp. 111-139; on the more recent work: Rüçhan Arık, *Kubadabad – Selçuklu Saray ve Çinileri*, Türkiye İş Bankası, Istanbul 2000.

# Foundation Inscriptions and Funerary Texts at the Huand Hatun Complex

The mosque is the only part of the main complex that is securely dated with building inscriptions. Marble plaques are placed over the two entrances to the mosque, one on the east, and the other on the west side of the building. Both inscriptions are very similar in content, stating the name of the founder with all her titles, and the date of construction. The inscription [figure 10] over the eastern portal of the mosque reads as follows:

"[It] ordered the construction of this blessed congregational mosque in the days of the greatest sultan, Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, the father of conquest, Kaykhusraw son of Kayqubād, the great queen, the wise, the ascetic, Ṣafwat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, his mother, the opener of good deeds, may God perpetuate the shadows of her splendor and multiply her power, in Shawwāl of the year 635 (May-June 1238)."<sup>56</sup>

The foundation inscription over the western portal is nearly identical, although it refers to a masjid, rather than a larger congregational mosque (jāmi'). Moreover, the name of the founder, Māhbarī Khātūn, is mentioned here:

"[It] ordered the construction of this blessed mosque in the days of the greatest sultan, Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, the father of conquest, Kaykhusraw son of Kayqubād, the great queen, the wise, the ascetic, Ṣafwat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, Māhbarī Khātūn, may God perpetuate the shadows of her splendor and multiply her power, in the year 635 (1238)."<sup>57</sup>

<sup>56</sup> "(1) amara bi-'imāra hādhā 'l-jāmi' 'l-mubārak fī ayyām 'l-sultān 'l-a'ẓam Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn abū 'l-fatḥ Kaykhusraw b. Kayqubād (2) 'l-malika 'l-kabīra 'l-'ālima 'lzāhida Şafwat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, wālidahu, fātiḥa 'l-khayrāt adāma 'llāh ẓilāl (3) jalālihā wa dā'afa iqtidārahā fī shawwāl sana khamsa wa-thalathīn wa-sittamā'ia." Author's transliteration and translation after author's photographs of the inscription, *RCEA*, No. 4146, and Halil Edhem (Eldem) *Qayṣarîye Ṣehr*î, 64.

<sup>57</sup> "(1) Amara bi-'-imāra hadh(ā) 'l-masjid 'l-mubārak fī ayyām 'l-sulţān 'l-a'zam Ghiyāth 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn abū 'l-fatḥ Kaykhusraw b. (2) Kayqubād 'l-malika 'l-kabīra Şafwat 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Māhbarī (3) Khātūn adāma 'llāh zilāl jalālihā fī sana khamsa wa-thalathīn

The chronology of the building beyond the date of construction of the mosque, clearly indicated in the above inscriptions, is disputed. The French archaeologist and architectural historian Albert Gabriel, who studied the building in the 1920s, concluded that that mosque was built first.<sup>58</sup> According to his interpretation, the madrasa and the mausoleum were added at a later date, with the funerary structure coming last, and parts of the mosque were removed to accommodate the small courtyard that now contains the mausoleum, located between mosque and madrasa.<sup>59</sup>

After an architectural survey of the building in 1960, Mahmut Akok concluded that mosque and madrasa were planned as a unified complex, with the mausoleum added at a later date.<sup>60</sup> Haluk Karamağaralı proposed a different chronology, attributing the madrasa, mosque, and mausoleum to distinct and separate phases of construction. In his view, the small courtyard where the mausoleum is today located was the site of an earlier building constructed before Anatolia came under Muslim rule, perhaps a baptistery.<sup>61</sup> The mosque and madrasa would then have been built around to accommodate this structure, which may already have been appropriated for a Muslim burial, and was not removed until the construction of Māhbarī Khātūn's mausoleum.<sup>62</sup>

Moreover, Karamağaralı argues that the mosque was added to an earlier madrasa, begun perhaps under the patronage of 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād around 1235.<sup>63</sup> Considering that, according to Turan, Māhbarī Khātūn may not have converted to Islam until after the death of her husband, the mosque may have been her first act of patronage as a Muslim, perhaps intended to honor the memory of the deceased sultan. The mausoleum, according to Karamağaralı, was added later, perhaps in

wa-sittamā'ia." Author's transliteration and translation after photographs of the inscription after RCEA, No. 4147 and Halil Edhem, Qayşarîye Şehrî, 65.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Gabriel, op. cit., vol. 1, pp. 39-40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Gabriel, op. cit., vol. 1, pp. 41-50 for a detailed description of the monument and Gabriel's suggested sequence of construction.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Akok, "Kayseri'de Hunad," pp. 6-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Karamağaralı, "Kayseri'deki Hunat Camisinin Restitüsyonu," p. 207 and fig. 12.

<sup>62</sup> ibid., pp. 209-211.

<sup>63</sup> ibid., pp. 212-213.

the 1260s or 1270s.<sup>64</sup> Without new structural analysis of the mosque, it is not possible to fully assess the sequence of construction. The inscription program on the entirety of the complex, however, including both historical and Qur'anic inscriptions may offer further insights into the sequence and purpose of the construction.

As mentioned above, any understanding of the sequence of construction is complicated by the absence of dated inscriptions in the madrasa and bathhouse. The mausoleum itself is also undated, and adorned only by a Qur'anic inscription, (II: 255, the so-called Throne Verse) that runs along the base of the roof.<sup>65</sup> Inside the mausoleum, however, two of the three stone cenotaphs are inscribed with the names of the women who are buried below, Māhbarī Khātūn and another princess, Saljūqī Khātūn, and provide context to understand the sequence of different phases in the construction of the complex.

The inscription on Māhbarī Khātūn's cenotaph is quite revealing in terms of the founder's intentions:

"This is the tomb of the lady, the veiled lady, the fortunate, the martyr, the ascetic, the servant, the devote, the fighter, the promoter of faith, the chaste, the just princess, the queen of the women in the world, the virtuous, the clean, Mary of her Age and Khadīja of her Time, the well-known mistress who gives alms,at the expense of thousands [of riches], purity of the world and of religion, Māhbarī Sultān Khātūn the mother of the late sultan Ghiyāth 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Kaykhusraw b. Kayqubād, may God have mercy upon them all, Amen."<sup>66</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> ibid., p. 216.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> On Qur'an passages commonly used in monumental inscriptions, see: Erica Cruikshank Dodd and Shereen Khairallah, *The Image of the Word: A Study of Quranic Verses in Islamic Architecture*, American University of Beirut, Beirut 1981.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> "(1) hadhā qabr 'l-sitt 'l-sayyida 'l-satīra 'l-sa'īda 'l-shahīda 'l-zāhida 'l-murābiţa 'l-mujāhida 'l-maşūna 'l-şāḥiba 'l-'ādila (2) 'l-malika 'l-nisā' fī 'l-'ālam 'l-'afīfa 'l-nazīfa Maryam awānihā wa Khadīja zamānihā şāḥiba 'l-ma'rūfa 'l-mutaşaddiqa bil-māl ulūf şafwat 'l-dunyā (3) wa 'l-dīn Māhbarī Khātūn wālida 'l-sulţān 'l-marḥūm Ghiyāth 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Kaykhusraw b. Kayqubād raḥimahum 'llāh ajma'īn āmin." Author's transliteration and translation after Halil Edhem, *Qayşarîye Şehrî*, p. 67 and *RCEA*, No. 4259. The inscription is

The second princess who is buried in the mausoleum, Saljūqī Khātūn, may have been laid to rest there at a later date: "In the name of God the Merciful the Compassionate. The owner of this tomb is Saljūqī Khātūn, the daughter of the martyr SultanKaykhusraw b. Kayqubād in Muḥarram of the year 683 (1284)."<sup>67</sup>

From the inscription, it is clear that the princess buried here was the daughter of Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw, and thus the granddaughter of Māhbarī Khātūn. The identity of her mother, however, remains unknown.<sup>68</sup>This inscription suggests that Saljūqī Khātūn's burial was added after her grandmother's death. Thus, the burial and, presumably, the mausoleum of Māhbarī Khātūn may date to any time between 1254, the last date at which the sultan's mother is known to have been alive, and 1284, the date of her granddaughter's burial. Unfortunately, the known sources do not allow for a more narrow definition of the mausoleum's date of construction.

On her cenotaph, Māhbarī Khātūn is clearly depicted as the sultan's mother, emphasizing her role at the court and asserting her status as a patron of architectura and charitable foundations. The title Ṣafwat 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, used in all three inscriptions, may point to Māhbarī Khātūn's origin as a non-royal wife of the sultan, while 'Iṣmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn seems to have been reserved for women born as princesses.<sup>69</sup> Moreover, two of the epithets that are used for the founder stand out: the Mary of her Age (Maryam awānihā) and the Khadīja of her Time (Khadīja zamānihā). Both laudatory expressions are references to female figures known for their piety, and who are here referenced as models of female

illustrated in Durukan, op. cit., fig. 13 and Karamağaralı, "Kayseri'deki Hunat Camisinin Restitüsyonu", figs. 27 and 28.

<sup>67</sup> "(1) bismillāh 'l-raḥmān 'l-raḥīm (2) şāḥiba hadhā 'l-qabr (3) Saljūqī Khātūn bint (4) sultān 'l-shahīd Kaykhusraw (5) b. Kayqubād fī Muḥarram sana thalatha (6) wa-thamānūn wa sittamā'ia." Author's transliteration and translation after Halil Edhem, *Qayşarîye Şehrî*, p. 69 and *RCEA*, No. 4840.

68 Halil Edhem, Qayşarîye Şehrî pp. 69-70; Bates, "Anatolian Mausoleum", p. 145.

<sup>69</sup> İsmail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı, Osmanlı Devleti Teşkilâtına Medhal, third edititon, Türk Tarih Kurumu Basımevi, Ankara 1984, p. 61; Ahmet Akşit, "Melike-i Adiliye Kümbetinde Selçuklu Devri Salatanat Mücadelesine Dair İzler," Selçuk Üniversitesi Türkiyat Araştırmaları Dergisi, 11 (2002), pp. 239-245; Redford, "Paper, Stone, Scissors," p. 155.

devotion. The first, Mary (Maryam), is of course the mother of Jesus ('Isā), who is mentioned in the Qur'an in her role as the mother of this prophet.<sup>70</sup> The second, Khadīja, was the first wife of the Prophet Muhammad, and his first follower once he began receiving and then preaching the revelation of the Qur'an.<sup>71</sup>

Some of the epithets that are used in this inscription, specifically the references to veiling, chastity, and piety, are similar to those that appear in inscriptions in Ayyubid Syria to emphasize the devotion of princesses. Thus, on the inscription of the Madrasa al-Firdaws in Aleppo, built in 1235, its patron, Dayfa Khātūn, is referred to as the "virtuous veil and chaste lady" (al-sitr al-rafī' wa 'l-hijāb al-manī').72 Moreover, in the same inscription, reference is made to Dayfa Khātūn's role as the mother of the ruling Ayyubid sultan al-Malik al-'Azīz. At her son's death two years later, in 1237, Dayfa Khātūn would become the regent for her grandson, Salāh al-Dīn II, then a young boy.<sup>73</sup> Thus, the treatment of this mother of a sultan is similar to that of Māhbarī Khātūn, her near contemporary in Anatolia. Unlike Māhbarī Khātūn, who was likely the daughter of a Christian landlord, however, Dayfa Khātūn was born into the Avyubid family as the daughter of al-Malik al-'Ādil Abū Bakr (R 1200-1218), and was married to her cousin, al-Zāhir Ghāzī of Aleppo (R 1186-1218), in 1212.74 Thus, she was sister or half-sister of the Ayyubid princess who was married to 'Alā al-Dīn Kayqubād. The use of royal titles in the funerary

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Barbara Freyer Stowasser, *Women in the Qur'an, Traditions, and Interpretations.* New York and Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1994; "Maryam," *Encyclopaedia of Islam,* Second Edition. Brill Online, 2012, Stanford University, accessed 09 December 2012.

http://referenceworks.brillonline.com/entries/encyclopaedia-of-islam-2/maryam-COM\_0692

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> W. Montgomery Watt, "Khadīdja," *Encyclopaedia of Islam*, Second Edition, Brill Online, 2012. Stanford University, accessed 09 December 2012.

http://referenceworks.brillonline.com/entries/encyclopaedia-of-islam-2/khadidja-SIM\_4116;Stowasser, op. cit.,pp.85-103.

 $<sup>^{72}</sup>$  Tabbaa freely translates the phrase this way, pointing out that literally, it means "the elevated curtain and the impregnable veil" Tabbaa, op. cit., p. 26. For the full inscription, see ibid. and *RCEA*, No. 4086.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Tabbaa, op. cit., pp. 25-26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> ibid., pp. 20-21.

inscription of that sister of Dayfa Khātūn, murdered after the accession of Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II in 1237 is again similar.<sup>75</sup>

Thus, some of the titles and honorifics in Māhbarī Khātūn's inscriptions are comparable to those in contemporary Ayyubid Syria. While the emphasis on pious and charitable female models is obvious, a subtler layer of interpretation comes to mind. Considering that Māhbarī Khātūn was likely a relatively recent convert to Islam at the time of construction, is it possible that the reference to Mary reflects her Christian past, and the reference to Khadīja her Muslim future? This must remain conjectural, as no comparable example of a reference to a female patron has been preserved from medieval Anatolia, yet the suggestion seems pressing.

Taking a different approach, Eastmond has argued that Māhbarī Khātūn's patronage of a mosque complex was intended to erase, rather than evoke, her Christian past. Thus, according to Eastmond, she used her patronage as a tool to refashion herself as a Muslim queen once she had overcome her rival, and once her son had become the ruler, rather than one of his half-brothers.<sup>76</sup> This may certainly be the case, as the references above also have a strong connotation of exalting female piety in Islam, yet the continuous adherence to Christianity that was possible for females married into the Seljuk house should also be borne in mind. Thus, the late conversion of Māhbarī Khātūn may, in fact, to point to a change later in life, or perhaps to a refashioning of her identity as the Muslim mother of a Muslim ruler, a necessity to be able to appear in public as a patron.

The question of Māhbarī Khātūn's implied public image is not easily solved: the funerary inscription, carved on the lid of a cenotaph placed inside the mausoleum was not openly visible. As described before, only a small passage in the northeastern corner gives access to the interior of the mausoleum. From the mosque, through the half-open arches that open on the left side of the corridor that a visitor may enter from the western portal, only the exterior of the mausoleum is visible. As noted before, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> For the inscription, see Appendix, no. 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Eastmond, op. cit., pp. 86-88.

exterior of the mausoleum lacks any historical inscriptions. Thus, while the visitor, having read the foundation inscription over the portal, can assume that the founder is buried here, this is by no means to be taken for granted, and not stated anywhere on the exterior of the complex. Moreover, of the two foundation inscriptions of the mosque, only one mentions the name Māhbarī Khātūn, while the other refers to here as the mother of the sultan, using only her title for identification.

Still, the patron's role is clear. Indeed, the foundations inscriptions both state rather confidently that Māhbarī Khātūn, and no other, was the founder of the complex. Even if, as Karamağaralı suggests, 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād initiated the foundation, this connection is not mentioned in the extant inscriptions. Of course, it cannot be excluded that a lost inscription on the madrasa may have offered a different interpretation. The extant texts, however, clearly make the case for Māhbarī Khātūn as the patron, in particular in the phrase that insists on her financial responsibility for the construction.<sup>77</sup>

Māhbarī Khātūn's role as the mother of the sultan may have been sufficiently known at the time to be omitted on one of the mosque inscriptions. On the tomb inscription, on the other hand, a reminder may have been needed because the inscription as evidently carved after Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II's death in 1246. Thus, the reference in the inscription to "the late sultan" may have served to enhance the status of a founder who, in her later years, has lost some of her importance in particular perhaps during her captivity after the Mongol conquest of Anatolia. Yet, the mention of sultan Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II's mother in Ibn Bībī at an event that took place as late as 1254 may suggest that the dowager queen was still a presence to be reckoned with once she had been released. One wishes that more was known about this women than what her foundation in Kayseri reveals. The inscriptions on the caravanserais that she also founded add small pieces of information to the outline presented above, yet lacunae still remain.

<sup>77</sup> Redford, "Paper, Stone, Scissors," p. 165.

# The Caravanserais Founded By Māhbarī Khātūn

Of the caravanserais that were founded by, or have been attributed to, Māhbarī Khātūn, only the Hatun Han in Pazar near Tokat is still relatively well preserved [figure 11]. After an extensive restoration, the building now serves as a restaurant.<sup>78</sup> As recorded in the foundation inscriptions, the monumentwas built in 1238-39.<sup>79</sup> The caravanserai, like many thirteenth-century examples in Anatolia, consists of an open courtyard, followed by a covered section. The façade has a fortified aspect, with rounded corner buttresses and a simple portal at its center. This part of the façade has been rebuilt in large parts. The doorway lies in a recess beneath a pointed arch at the center of the rectangular portal block. A tri-lobed panel above the doorway contained an inscription from which the central section is missing.<sup>80</sup> The partial text, reconstructed with the help of the second inscription on the building clearly states Māhbarī Khātūn's patronage:

"During the days of the greatest sultan [and great  $kh\bar{a}q\bar{a}n$ , the shadow of God in the world, Ghiyāth al-Dunyā] wa 'l-Dīn, the father of conquest, Kaykhusraw, son of the felicitous sultan Kayqubād, associate of the prince of believers, the queen of good, the purity of world and religion, the mother of the sultan, Māhbarī Khātūn ordered the construction of this blessed  $kh\bar{a}n$  in the year 636 (1238-29)."<sup>81</sup>

<sup>78</sup> Author's observation, summer 2008.

<sup>79</sup> Erdmann, *Das anatolische Karavansaray des 13. Jahrhunderts*, 3 vols., Istanbuler Forschungen vols. 21, 31. Berlin: Verlag Gebr. Mann, 1961-1976, Teil I – Text, cat. 36, pp. 138-139.

<sup>80</sup> For images showing the inscription fragment before and after the restoration begun in 2005, see: http://www.turkishhan.org/images/pazarportaldetail.JPG,and http://www.turkishhan.org/images/pazarkitabesimain.jpg, both accessed 26 December 2012.

<sup>81</sup> "(1) [amara bi-'imāra hādhihi 'l-khān 'l-mubārak fī ayyām dawla 'l-sultān] 'l-a'ẓam (2) [wa-l-khāqān 'l-mu'aẓẓam ẓill allāh fī 'l-'ālam Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa] 'l-Dīn abū 'l-fath (3) Kaykhusraw b. 'l-sultān 'l-sa'īd Kayqubād qasīm amīr 'l-mu'minīn 'l-malika 'l-khayr (4) şafwat 'l-dunyā wa 'l-dīn wālida 'l-sultān [sic!] 'l-salātīn Māhberī Khātūn fī sana sitta wa-thalathīn wa-sittamā'ia." Author's transliteration and translation after RCEA, No. 4157. The inscription was first recorded in İsmail Hakkı (Uzunçarşılı), Tûkâd, Nîksâr, Zîle, Tûrkhâl, Pâzâr, Amâsya Vilâyeti, Kazâ ve Nâḥiye Merkezlerindeki Kītâbeleri, Millî Maţba'si, Istanbul 1345 [1927], pp. 74-75 (with unnumbered plates following the text)

In addition to naming the founder, the inscription on the caravanserai also mentions Māhbarī Khātūn's role as the mother of the sultan. A second inscription is placed over the entrance to the covered section of the caravanserai, framed with an arched molding that is decorated with a pattern in the shape of a small crown at its apex [figure 12]. Its text is nearly identical with the inscription over the entrance portal.<sup>82</sup>

Unlike in the mausoleum, where this statement is hidden inside, here it is in more public view, on the portal of the caravanserai, exalting the founder and her status during the reign of her son. The location of the caravanserai only adds to the public character of this message. The building is located on a crucial caravan road connecting Sinop on the Black Sea with the ports of Alanya and Antalya on the Mediterranean, passing through Konya.<sup>83</sup>

A further six caravanserais can be attributed to this patron, although not all of them with certainty. According to Erdmann, Māhbarī Khātūn may have sponsored the following caravanserais: the Cimcimli (or Çinçinli) Sultan Han (1239-40?), the Cekereksu Han (1239-40?), the Tahtoba Han (1238-46?), the İbibsa Han (1238-46?), the Çiftlik Han (1238-40?) and the Ezinepazar Han (1238-40?).<sup>84</sup>Of these, the Cimcimli (or Çinçinli) Sultan Han in the region of Yozgat is directly connected to Māhbarī Khātūn through the fragments of a foundation inscription in her name, now found in a nearby mosque, which may have belonged to the caravanserai.<sup>85</sup>The building is in ruins.<sup>86</sup> The other four caravanserais that Erdmann mentions cannot be attributed with full certainty. Erd-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> "(1) amara bi-'imāra hādhihi 'l-khān 'l-mubārak fī ayyām dawlat 'l-sultān 'l-a'zam wal-khāqān 'l-mu'azzam zill allāh (2) fī 'l-'ālam Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn abū 'l-fath Kaykhusraw b. 'l-sultān 'l-sa'īd ....... (3) Kayqubād qasīm amīr 'l-mu'minīn 'l-malika 'l-khayr (4) şafwat 'l-dunyā wa 'l-dīn (4) wālida 'l-sultān [sic] 'l-salātīn şafwat 'l-dunyā wa 'l-dīn malika ....fī sana sitta wa-thalathīn wa-sittamā'ia." *RCEA*, No. 4158. The inscription was first recorded in İsmail Hakkı (Uzunçarşılı), *Tûkâd*, p. 75 (with unnumbered plates following the text)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Durukan, op.cit., p. 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Erdmann, op.cit., vol. II-III, p. 205 with references to the catalog numbers in vol. I.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Erdmann, op.cit., Teil I – Text,cat. 37, pp. 141-142; Mustafa Önge, "Caravanserais as Symbols of Power in Seljuk Anatolia," in: Jonathan Osmond and Ausma Cimdina (eds.) *Power and Culture: Identity, Ideology, Representation*, Pisa University Press, Pisa 2007, fig. 1.

<sup>86</sup> Durukan, op. cit., pp. 17-18.

mann dates them to the rule of Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw II on stylistic grounds. These buildings are poorly preserved, making any further conclusions difficult.<sup>87</sup>

Overall, three buildings are thus securely ascribed to the patronage of Māhbarī Khātūn: the mosque complex in Kayseri; the caravanserai in Pazar; and the Cimcimli Sultan Han. This number of monuments may seem small in comparison to the buildings commissioned by the powerful male patrons of the period, such as the sultan 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād, or Jalāl al-Dīn Qaratāy.<sup>88</sup> Still, compared to other female patrons in medieval Anatolia, for whom we often know only one monument, this is a relatively large number, and the status of the founder as the sultan's mother, even though only recorded in some of her foundation inscriptions, may have been central here. This opens a larger discussion of the dynamics of female patronage in medieval Anatolia that will take up the remaining pages of this article.

# Female Patrons in Medieval Anatolia

In medieval Anatolia, very little is known about the lives of the small number of recorded female patrons.<sup>89</sup> For the most part, an understanding of the dynamics that were in place is derives from the later, Ottoman practice, for which more extensive sources have been preserved, and a larger number of female patrons, mostly associated with the ruling house, are known.<sup>90</sup> Similar mechanisms may well have been in place during Seljuk and Mongol rule. The insistence in several inscriptions that bear Māhbarī Khātūn's name on her role as the sultan's mother (*wālida al*-

87 Durukan, op.cit., p. 18; Eastmond", op.cit., pp. 81-82.

89 Durukan, op.cit., for an overview of female patrons in Seljuk Anatolia.

<sup>90</sup> Thys-Şenocak, "The Yeni Valide Complex of Eminönü; Peirce, "Gender and Sexual Propriety in Ottoman Royal Women's Patronage,";Thys-Şenocak, *Ottoman Women Builders*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> For the patronage of 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād, see: Suzan Yalman, Building the Sultanate of Rum: Memory, Urbanism, and Mysticism in the Architectural Patronage of 'Ala al-Din Kayqubad (r. 1220–1237), unpublished PhD dissertation, Harvard University, 2011; for Jalāl al-Dīn Qaratāy, see: Howard G. Crane, 'Materials for the Study of Muslim Patronage in Saljuq Anatolia: The Life and Works of Jalāl al-Dīn Qarātān,'' unpublished PhD dissertation, Harvard University, 1975. The author thanks Professor Crane for lending her his copy of the thesis.

*sulțān*, the Arabic equivalent to the Ottoman  $v\bar{a}lide sulț\bar{a}n$  points in this direction. Thus, just as her later Ottoman peers, in her role as the ruling sultan's mother, Māhbarī Khātūn was able to act as patron.

The fact that Māhbarī Khātūn did not emerge as a patron until after the death of her husband and the accession of her son as ruler, falls in line with Leslie Peirce's argument that women were more likely to act as patrons in their role as widows and mothers but not as wives, that is, once they were no longer perceived as sexually active.<sup>91</sup> In many Ottoman examples, this dynamic can be observed: Hürrem Sultan, exceptional as the wife (rather than concubine) of Süleyman the Magnificent (R 1520-66), was the only consort of an Ottoman ruler to act as a patron during the sultan's lifetime.<sup>92</sup> Other female patrons, such as Kösem Sultan and Hatice Turhan Sultan, conformed to the moral standards expecting them to wait until the ruling sultan had died, and their sons ascended to the throne.<sup>93</sup> At this point, with their grown-up children as rulers, these royal women were considered middle aged matrons – even though, as Peirce points out, they may well have been just in their mid-thirties, and could safely assume the more public rule of patron.<sup>94</sup>

Unfortunately, such explicit inscriptions are rare in medieval Anatolia, and thus comparisons will come from neighboring regions such as Ayyubid Syria, where more examples have been preserved.<sup>95</sup> Generally, the lives of women in the medieval Islamic world are not well documented, as shown with Māhbarī Khātūn's example above, and analysis

93 ibid., pp. 60-62; Thys-Şenocak, "The Yeni Valide Complex."

<sup>94</sup> Peirce, "Gender and Sexual Propriety in Ottoman Royal Women's Patronage," pp. 55-56.

<sup>95</sup> Tabbaa, op. cit.; Several female patrons are mentioned in: Lorenz Korn, *Ayyubidische* Architektur in Ägypten und Syrien: Bautätigkeit im Kontext von Politik und Gesellschaft 564-658/1169-1260, 2 vols., Heidelberger Orientverlag, Heidelberg 2004 and in Humphreys, op. cit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Leslie P. Peirce, *The Imperial Harem: Women and Sovereignty in the Ottoman Empire*, Oxford University Press, New York 1993; Peirce, "Gender and Sexual Propriety in Ottoman Royal Women's Patronage," pp. 55-56; Bates, "Women as Patrons of Architecture in Turkey," p. 248; Thys-Şenocak, "Space: Architecture – Ottoman Empire".

 $<sup>^{92}</sup>$  Bates, "The Architectural Patronage of Ottoman Women," Asian Art 6.2 (1993), pp. 53-54.

often remains limited.<sup>96</sup> In many cases, foundation inscriptions are the most detailed source on these women, at least recording titles, fathers or sons, sometimes names, and dates of construction or, at times, death.

In Anatolia, foundations for which the involvement of a female patron is attested fall into three broad categories: First, foundations, like those of Māhbarī Khātūn, that are attested epigraphically. In the second category fall foundations that are attested epigraphically, but where a male actor, often a lower-ranking courtier or eunuch, acts in the name of the female patron. The third category, patronage that is attested in written sources, such as waqfīyas or chronicles, is the most difficult to study as the connection of monument, patron, and a specific historical figure is often hard to corroborate.

# Female Patrons Acting in Their Own Right

The few female patrons who recorded in thirteenth century Anatolia are, for the most part, connected to ruling houses. Of the few extant madrasas that were founded by members of the Seljuk house, one is of course part of the Huand Hatun complex in Kayseri. The Çifte Medrese in Kayseri, dated 1205, is the older example [figure 13].<sup>97</sup> This double building consisting of madrasa and hospital was founded from the estate of Gawhar Nasība Sulțān, a sister of Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw I, as is evident in the foundation inscription:

"During the days of the great sultan Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Kaykhusraw b. Qilij Arslān the construction of this hospital was decided in the testament of the queen 'Iṣmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Gawhar Nasība, daughter of Qilij Arslān, may God please them, in the year 602."<sup>98</sup>

<sup>98</sup> "Ayyāma 'l-sultān 'l-muʿazzam sultan Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Kaykhusraw b. Qilij Arslān dāmat ittafaqa binā' hādhā 'l-māristān waṣiyya ʿan 'l-malika ʿIṣmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Hambly, op. cit. Mostly based on material from Mamluk Egypt is the chapter on medieval Islam in: Leila Ahmed, *Women and Gender in Islam: Historical Roots of a Modern Debate*, Yale University Press, New Haven and London 1992, chapter 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> Oktay Aslanapa, *Turkish Art and Architecture*, New York: Praeger Publishers, 1971, 129 and pl. 25; Sözen, op. cit., vol. 1, pp. 80-84 and 85-89.

The patron named in the inscription [figure 14] may have been responsible only for the hospital section, cited in the inscription, while her brother may have commissioned the madrasa.<sup>99</sup> This attribution is based on a local tradition that refers to the madrasa section of the monument as 'Ghiyāthīya' since no inscriptions have been preserved.<sup>100</sup> The connecting walls between the two sections suggest that both parts were built at or around the same time.<sup>101</sup> A mausoleum is placed at the northeastern edge of the monument, integrated into the building fabric of the hospital. The burial may be that of Gawhar Nasība, yet no inscription serves to prove this.<sup>102</sup>

The Külük Mosque in Kayseri was either founded, or at least restored, by Atsūz Altī Khātūn, a granddaughter of Danishmendid amīr Yāghībaṣān (R 1142-64).<sup>103</sup> By the time an inscription was placed on the building to record the patronage of Atsūz Altī Khātūn in 1207, Kayseri had long passed into Seljuk hands. Beyond her intervention in this building, Atsūz Altī Khātūn is not recorded in the sources.<sup>104</sup> In the inscription, however, she only appears with her name. None of the honorific titles often associated with the Seljuk princesses of the time are present, perhaps suggesting her position as a relatively wealthy woman, associated with a former, rather than the current ruling house.

Dīn Gawhar Nasība, bint Qilij Arslān ardā' lakum allāh fī sana ithnīna wa-sittamā'ia." Author's transliteration and translation after *RCEA*, No. 3616.

<sup>99</sup> Crane, "Notes on Saljūq Architectural Patronage," roll of patrons, no. 52, p. 41. Crane also suggests that she was the patron of the Ulu Cami in Uluborlu (*RCEA*, No. 4044), but this is likely a mistake, as discussed above).

- <sup>100</sup> Gabriel, op. cit., vol. 2, pp. 61-62.
- <sup>101</sup> Sözen, op. cit., vol. 1, pp.80 and 83.
- <sup>102</sup> Kuran, op. cit., pp. 66-67.

<sup>103</sup> Durukan, op. cit., pp. 21-22; Aslanapa and Gabriel suggest that the building was founded by Yağıbasan, and restored by his granddaughter: Aslanapa, op. cit., p. 99; Gabriel, op. cit., vol. 1, pp. 36-39. Crane, based on the use of the verb 'amara (to order) in the inscription, argues that Atsūz Altī Khātūn was, in fact, the founder: Crane, "Notes on Saljūq Architectural Patronage," roll of patrons, no. 19; for the inscription, see Appendix, no. 2; Yurdakul, *Kayseri-Külük Camii ve Medresesi*. The inscription was first published in Max van Berchem, "Epigraphic des Danishmendides," *Zeitschrift für Assyriologie und verwandte Gebiete*, 27 (1912), pp. 90-91.

<sup>104</sup> Another inscription mentioning an Elti Hatun is found on the Elti Hatun Mosque near Tunceli. Since that building is dated 650 A.H./ 1252 CE, it may be somewhat problematic to assert that this is indeed the same patron. On this monument, see: Orhan Cezmi Tuncer, "Tunceli-Mazgirt Elti Hatun Camii," *Önasya*, VII/ 75 (1971-72), pp. 14-17.

Another female patron, Ruqīya Khātūn, is only known from a fragmentary inscription on the Kadın Han, a caravanserai located on the road from Konya to Akşehir, founded in 1223-24.<sup>105</sup> Her identity has not been ascertained, but Konyalı has suggested that she might be identical with Devlet Khātūn, one of the wives of Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw I.<sup>106</sup>

In the Great Mosque and Hospital of Divriği [figure 15], a double complex built in 626/ 1228-29, the ruler of the Mengücekids, Husām al-Dīn Aḥmadshāh b. Sulaymānshāh and Tūrān Malik, often assumed to be the ruler's wife, are both mentioned as founders. Tūrān Malik was responsible for the hospital section.<sup>107</sup> Oya Pancaroğlu has discussed how the inscriptions do not explicitly refer to Tūrān Malik as the wife of the Mengücekid ruler, and the identification remains unclear.<sup>108</sup> Clear is, however, that she was of high standing at the Mengücekid court and had close family ties to its rulers, enabling her to be involved in the construction project.

Of 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād's wives, discussed above, Māhbarī Khātūn was the most active patron of architecture. However, she only emerged as a patron once her son had assumed the throne. 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād's Ayyubid wife, 'Işmat al-Dunyā wa 'I-Dīn bint al-Malik al-'Ādil Abū Bakr b. Ayyūb, never emerged in this role since she was killed soon after the accession of Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw in 1237. Several years after her death, however, once Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw had passed away, her anonymous daughters were able to commission a mausoleum for her in Kayseri. The inscription on this monument, known as the Çifte Künbet, points to her royal status and emphasizes her piety.<sup>109</sup> The mention, in particular, of her as the Zubayda of the Age aims at emphasizing her piety and good works. The reference quite obviously goes to Zubayda (d. 831), wife of the Abbasid caliph Hārūn al-Rashīd (R 786-809) who was considered an example for her patronage of pilgrimage roads and water-

<sup>105</sup> Durukan, op. cit., pp. 15-16; Erdmann, op. cit., Teil I – Text, pp. 49-51.

<sup>106</sup> Konyalı, Konya Tarihi, pp. 382-386; Crane, "Notes on Saljūq Architectural Patronage," roll of patrons, no. 85; for the inscription, see Appendix, no. 3

<sup>107</sup> For the inscription, see Appendix, no. 4.

<sup>108</sup> Oya Pancaroğlu, "The Mosque-Hospital Complex at Divriği: A History of Relations and Transitions," *Anadolu ve Çevresinde Ortaçağ*, 3 (2009), pp. 172-173.

<sup>109</sup> See Appendix, no. 6.

works in Mecca.<sup>110</sup> Unlike her rival Māhbarī Khātūn, who stylized herself as the Mary of her Age and the Khadīja of her Time, the posthumous honoring of 'Iṣmat al-Dunyā wa 'I-Dīn bint al-Malik al-'Ādil Abū Bakr b. Ayyūb includes a reference that both aims less high than a Qur'anic reference, and at the same time clearly creating her identity as a pious, Muslim princess. In keeping with the intention of highlighting the status of their late mother, the daughters remained unnamed, yet their piety in turn is exalted.

Over the following decades, patronage in Seljuk Anatolia greatly changed, and neither the sultans, now vassals of the Mongols, nor their female relatives are documented as patrons. In fact, the next epigraphically documented female patrons did not emerge until the late 1280s, when a group of small monuments in Tokat offers additional insights. The monuments in question, small shrines and tombs for local Sufis, were now one of the predominant types of architecture sponsored in some parts of Anatolia.<sup>111</sup>In some of these later examples, however, male actors founded the monuments in the name of female figures, thus making the daughters of the unfortunate Ayyubid princess the last epigraphically ascertained independent female patrons.<sup>112</sup>

#### Female Patrons With a Male Agent

On several buildings in Tokat and Amasya, built in the late thirteenth and early fourteenth century, female figures are mentioned prominently in foundation inscriptions. As the acting founder, however, a male figure, often seemingly lower-ranking than the female one, is presented.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Nabia Abbott, *Two Queens of Baghdad: Mother and Wife of Hārūn Al Rashīd*, Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1946; Renate Jacobi, "Zubayda bt. Dja'far," *Encyclopaedia of Islam*, Second Edition, Brill Online, 2012, Stanford University, accessed 09 December 2012, http://referenceworks.brillonline.com/entries/encyclopaedia-of-islam-2/zubayda-bt-djafar-SIM\_8187

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> For a full study, see: Ethel Sara Wolper, *Cities and Saints: Sufism and the Transformation of Urban Space in Medieval Anatolia*, University Park, PA: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> On mausolea such as the Döner Künbet in Kayseri, built in the late 1270s in the name of Shāh Jahān Khātūn often pose the problem that the occupant is not clearly identified as the patron: *RCEA*, No. 4718.

Most strikingly, in two inscriptions in Tokat, the female figure is presented on nearly equal footing with the – largely powerless – Seljuk sultan Ghiyāth al-Dīn Masʿūd II b. Kaykāwūs (R 1282-1301 with several interruptions).<sup>113</sup>The background of the relationship between the female and male figures in these inscriptions is not known, as the texts themselves are the only extant record for them. The examples below all date between 1288 and 1308, and do not appear to have earlier parallels in Anatolia.

A female figure, Malika Ṣafwat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, is mentioned on the Abū 'l-Shams Zaviye in Tokat [figure 16], a building that is also known as the Ahmed Paşa Mausoleum, and dated 1288.<sup>114</sup> Tracking the identity of this founder is difficult, yet, as Ethel Sara Wolper suggests, there is some reason to assume that the same patron also founded another monuments in Tokat with the help of a male agent, even though there, the titles in the inscription are more extensive.<sup>115</sup>

The second example, the Sünbül Baba Zaviye in Tokat, built in 1292, is much more detailed in the presentation of the female patron's titles. The foundation inscription [figure 17] is carved in four lines on a rectangular slab of stone placed directly over the doorway:

"God the All-High spoke: Whatsoever good ye send before you for your souls, ye will surely find it with Allah, better and greater in the recompense. And seek forgiveness of Allah [Qur'ān LXXIII:20]. [It] begged for grace by means of the building of this blessed abode, called house of piety [i.e. a structure reserved for Sufis] for God the All-High during the time of the greatest sultan Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn [Masʿūd] bin Kaykāwūs, may God extend his rule, the manumitted slave of the great, brilliant, generous

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> The buildings in Tokat are discussed in: Ethel Sara Wolper, "Princess Safwat al-Dunyā wa al-Dīn and the production of Sufi buildings and hagiographics in pre-Ottoman Anatolia," in: D. Fairchild Ruggles (ed.) *Women, Patronage, and Self-representation in Islamic Societies*, State University of New York Press, Albany 2000, pp. 35-52.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> The latter name appears in *RCEA*, No. 4903 and İsmail Hakkı (Uzunçarşılı), *Tûkâd*, pp. 9-10; Wolper, "Princess," p. 43 refers to it as Abū Shams Zaviye. In the inscription, the building is referred to as a khānqāh, commissioned by Abū 'l-Hasan b. al-Shams: *RCEA*, No. 4903 and İsmail Hakkı (Uzunçarşılı), *Tûkâd*, p.10. See Appendix, no. 7 for the full inscription.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Wolper, "Princess," pp. 43-44.

queen venerated for her double ascendance Şafwat 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, daughter of the late amīr Mu'īn 'l-Dīn Pervāne, may God have mercy with him, and preserve her [Ṣafwat 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn], the ornament of the pilgrimage and of the two sacred precincts, Sunbul bin 'Abdallāh may God accept [this] from him, in the year 691 (1292)."<sup>116</sup>

Wolper points out that the inscription of the Sünbül Baba Zaviye emphasizes royal Seljuk lineage. A daughter of Muʿīn al-Dīn Sulaymān (d. 1277), known by her honorific title Ṣafwat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn (a common epithet for women of high standing in medieval Anatolia), is here presented as being doubly connected to the Seljuk house. These ties, either marital or through her mother, and the explicit statement that the patron was Muʿīn al-Dīn Sulaymān's daughter created a powerful dynastic claim, at least locally in Tokat, a city where her father had been influential.<sup>117</sup>

Even though the inscription does not give further clues about the relationship between Sunbul b. 'Abdallāh and Ṣafwat 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn bint Mu'īn 'l-Dīn Pervāne, the waqfīya of the Sünbül Baba Zaviye may provide some insights. This document has been preserved in a later version in two documents dated 1325.<sup>118</sup> The identification of the documents with the Sünbül Baba Zaviye is likely, but not entirely certain.<sup>119</sup> The

<sup>118</sup> Ankara, Vakıflar Genel Müdürlüğü Arşivi, 484-137-226 and 484-309-20. In the latter document, lines 9 and 10, he patron is named as Begler Chalabī [Çelebi] son of Chalabī [Çelebi] Tāj al-Dīn Maḥmūd b. Şādim al-Dawla wa-l-Dīn Aḥmad). The author thanks Nicolas Trépanier for sharing his partial translation of these documents.

<sup>119</sup> Wolper, "Princess," n. 12 refers to one off the two documents without discussing the attribution to the monument. Savaş's article identifies both versions of the document, and compares the names of the founder in the foundation inscription with the alternative render-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> For the Arabic text, see Appendix, no. 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Wolper, "Princess," 42-43. The family of Muʿīn al-Dīn Sulaymān Pervāne indeed became rather powerful for a short time in the 1280s and early 1290s in the area of Tokat, Sinop and Samsun. For their patronage, see: M. Kemal Şahin, "Pervane Muineddin Süleyman ve Oğullarının Yaptırdığı Yapılar Üzerine Bazı Gözlemler," in: Haşim Karpuz and Osman Eravşar (eds.) *Konya Kitabı*, Yeni İpek Yolu Dergisi Özel Sayı X (2007), pp. 543-578. On Muʿīn al-Dīn Sulaymān's conquest of Sinop: Karīm al-Dīn Maḥmūd b. Muḥammad al-Aqsarāyī, *Müsâmeretü'l-ahbâr*, tr. Öztürk, Türk Tarih Kurumu Basımevi, Ankara 2000, pp. 63-64.

waqfīyas in question discuss a posterior endowment made for: "the welfare of the *khānqāh* that the late  $h\bar{aj}$  (who has been forgiven) the eunuch<sup>120</sup> Khwāja Sa'īd b. Sunbul, built in the city of Tokat."<sup>121</sup> This Sa'īd b. Sunbul may be a son of Sunbul b. Abdallāh, the founder named in the building inscription of the Sünbül Baba Zaviye.<sup>122</sup> Thus, the foundation went into the family of Sunbul b. Abdallāh, and perhaps this was an extension of the charity of Ṣafwat 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīnbint amīr Mu'īn 'l-Dīn Pervāne involving the person who acted on her behalf in the foundation. It is not entirely clear if the female patron in the two example discussed above is, in fact, the same person, although there is some reason to suggest this.<sup>123</sup>

The third example in Tokat was clearly the work of a different female figure, 'Aẓmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Saljūqī Khwand bint Qilij Arslān, who is named in the foundation inscription of the Halef Gazi Zaviye, founded by Khalaf b. Sulaymān in 1292.<sup>124</sup> 'Aẓmat al-Dunyā is not otherwise known in the sources. Still, her presence together with one, or perhaps two, female patrons in Tokat at the same time shows the support of local elite women for Sufi communities.<sup>125</sup> Moreover, in this inscription, the familyties to the Seljuk house are clearly stated, unlike in the other examples, where it is just implied.<sup>126</sup>

The last example is the Bimarhane (also known as Timarhane) in Amasya, a hospital dated 1308. The foundation inscription on its portal

- <sup>124</sup> For the inscription, see Appendix, no. 9.
- <sup>125</sup> Wolper, "Princess," pp. 46-47.
- 126 ibid.,p. 44.

ings in the document: Saim Savaş, "Tokat'ta Hoca Sünbül Zaviyesi," Vakıflar Dergisi, XXIII (1993): n. 12 and pp. 201-202.

 $<sup>^{120}</sup>$  Savaş, op. cit., p. 200 suggests this reading. In the document there are two letters before this, making a reading as Ūţūshī possible. The author thanks Nicholas Trépanier for this suggestion.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> "'alā 'l-maşāliķi 'l-khānqāhi 'lladhī anshā' 'l-ḥāju 'l-marḥūmu 'l-maghfūru ṭawāshī (Ūṭūshī?) khwāja [*hoca*] Sa'īd b. Sunbul bi-madīnati Tūqāt." Ankara, Vakıflar Genel Müdürlüğü Arşivi, 484-137-226, lines 26-27. A facsimile of the document is published in Savaş, op. cit. pp. 206-207.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Savaş, op. cit. pp. 200-201.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Wolper, "Princess," pp. 43-44.

[figure 18] mentions one 'Anbar b. 'Abdallāh,<sup>127</sup> a royal lady named Īldūs Khātūn, and the fact that the monument was built during the rule of the Ilkhanid sultan Ūljaytū (R 1304-1316).<sup>128</sup> The mention of the patron and of his overlord Ūljaytū corresponds to the standard protocol of foundation inscriptions written in Arabic. Although he appears as the patron in the inscription, the eunuch 'Anbar, just in the cases in Tokat, probably built the monument at the order of Īldūs Khātūn, a suggestion further supported by the fact that hospitals in medieval Anatolia were often a prerogative of high-ranking female patrons, as several of the examples discussed above have shown.

# **Female Patrons Without Epigraphic Documentation**

More problematic are cases of female patronage that are not confirmed in inscriptions, but rather attached to local lore or other written sources that connect a patron to a monument. One of these cases is the second example, next to Māhbarī Khātūn, where the mother of the sultan appears as a patron.

As Zeynep Yürekli has discussed, the mother of 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād is credited in texts with finding of the site of the burial of Seyyid Battal Gazi, an important hero of the early Islamic conquest of Anatolia.<sup>129</sup>This figure is not named in the text, and only referred to as Ümm-i Hān, the 'ruler's mother'. The name of 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād's mother is not known, yet she is thought to be the daughter of a Greek landlord, Manuel Mavrozomes; the marriage took place around 1204.<sup>130</sup> Ümm-i Hān is buried in the crypt below a structure to the west of the tomb of Seyyid Gazi, a section of the shrine dating to the thirteenth century.<sup>131</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Kuran suggests that the patron was one of the eunuchs in the harem and connected to Īldūs Khātūn: Kuran, op. cit., p. 128.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> For the inscription, see Appendix, no. 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Zeynep Yürekli, Architecture and Hagiography in the Ottoman Empire: The Politics of Bektashi Shrines in the Classical Age. VT: Ashgate, Burlington 2012, pp. 55-56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Yürekli, op. cit., pp. 56 and 81; Turan, "Souverains," p. 80.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Yürekli, op. cit., pp. 84-85.

The next, and last, case of female patronage to be discussed here is to some extent even more uncertain, as no inscriptions related to it have been preserved and sources are imprecise. The patron of the Cifte Minareli Medrese in Erzurum [figure 19] is not known, as no foundation inscription has been preserved. Yet several scholars, beginning with Konyalı, have suggested that an Ilkhanid princess is likely to have commissioned the building, namely: Khwand Padishah Khatun, a wife of the Ilkhan Gaykhātū (R 1291-95).<sup>132</sup> The attribution is, however, problematic from the start: even though Pādishāh Khātūn lived in Anatolia for few years before her husband became the Ikhanid ruler in 1291, it is not clear in which city she stayed.<sup>133</sup> Soon, the theory attracted critique, first by J. Michael Rogers.<sup>134</sup> A few years later, Aptullah Kuran concluded that based on stylistic evidence a late thirteenth-century date may be plausible and considers that the hypothesis of Pādishāh Khātūn as a patron might be valid.<sup>135</sup> Independently from Kuran, Metin Sözen agreed on a late thirteenth-century date, and also suggested that Konyali's identification of Pādishāh Khātūn as the patron of the monument should be taken seriously.136 Karamağaralı argued that the Çifte Minareli Medrese was built by Pādishāh Khātūn while she lived in Erzurum. Following the death of her husband, Pādishāh Khātūn supposedly left Erzurum in hurry and the building remained unfinished, the mausoleum unoccupied. In addition to Konyalı, Karamağaralı refers to a passage in Aflākī's Manākib al-'Ārifīn for the princess's connection to Erzurum.<sup>137</sup> Upon inspection

<sup>132</sup> İbrahim Hakkı Konyalı, *Abideleri ve Kitabeleri ile Erzurum Tarihi*, Erzurum Tarihini Araştırma ve Tanıtma Derneği Yayınları, İstanbul 1960, pp. 347-348.

<sup>133</sup> Ann K. S. Lambton, Continuity and Change in Medieval Persia: Aspects of Administrative, Economic, and Social History, 11th-14th Century, NY: Biblioteca Persica, Albany 1988, pp. 281-287.

<sup>134</sup> J. Michael Rogers, "The Çifte Minare Medrese at Erzurum and the Gök Medrese at Sivas: A Contribution to the History of Style in the Seljuk Architecture of 13<sup>th</sup> Century Turkey," *Anatolian Studies*, 15 (1965)," pp. 64-66 and 82-85. The discussion of the literature concerning the date of the monument appears to be a preliminary version of what Rogers published in the article in 1972: J. Michael Rogers, "The date of the Çifte Minare Medrese at Erzurum," *Kunst des Orients*, 8, no. 1-2 (1972), pp. 77-119.

<sup>135</sup> Kuran, op. cit., pp. 116-124.

<sup>136</sup> Sözen, op. cit., vol. 1, pp. 64-65 and 72-73.

<sup>137</sup> Halûk Karamağaralı, "Erzurum'daki Hatuniye Medresesi'nin tarihi ve bânisi hakkında mülâhazalar," *Selçuklu Araştırmaları Dergisi*, 3 (1971), pp. 209-247.

however, the only similar reference in this source is to a Pāshā Khātūn, wife of Gaykhātū, who died in Erzurum at a date that is not mentioned in the text.<sup>138</sup> In a later article, Rogers extensively discussed the life of Pādishāh Khātūn as the wife of Gaykhātū, and as semi-independent ruler of Kirmān after she was widowed in 1294.<sup>139</sup>

## Conclusion

In this article, three categories of female patronage in thirteenth- and fourteenth-century Anatolia were discussed. The first, patrons for whose activity epigraphic evidence attests direct patronage, are the more conclusive cases. These inscriptions clearly state that a female patron, most often of high rank in the Seljuk court, was responsible for the foundation in question. In two cases, that of the mosque section of the Huand Hatun Complex, and of the Great Mosque in Uluborlu, the patron's personal financial expense for the construction is clearly stated in order to ascertain both the power, and charity, of the founder. The other epigraphically attested examples do not make and equally clear claim, yet the use of royal titles, and of epithets praising the founders' piety and justice emphasize the status that an investment in such foundations and their charitable endowments conveyed.

The protocols of royal titles, while perhaps not as elaborate as for the Seljuk sultans, were certainly in place for their wives, daughters, and mothers. The extant inscription show that the relatives of the Seljuk sultans active as patrons were most often their mothers, sisters, and daughters. Only the isolated case of 'Işmat al-Dunyā wa 'I-Dīn bint Tughrilshāh shows a wife of a Seljuk sultan who was active during her husband's life-time yet, as discussed above, she was likely no longer at the court at this point. Hence, there is some evidence that similarly as in the Ottoman

<sup>138</sup> Ahmad Aflākī, Ariflerin Menkibleri, tr. Tahsin Yazıcı, pp. 653-654.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> Rogers's reference is to Karamağaralı, "Erzurum'daki Hatuniye Medresesi'nin tarihi; " the latter indicates Nāşir al-Dīn Munshī Kirmānī, *Simt 9-ūlā lil-haẓret 9-'ulyā*, in support of the Ilkhanid lady's stay in Anatolia with Gaykhātū from 1284 to 1291, when she was supposedly based in Erzurum. This source is also the basis for a biography of Pādishāh Khātūn in: Bahriye Üçok, *İslâm Devletlerinde Türk Naibeler ve Kadın Hükümdarlar*, third edition, Bilge Kültür Sanat, Ankara 2011, pp. 129-150.
case, royal wives at the Seljuk court did not become active until after they had either, as in the case of Mahbari Khatun, taken on the role of valide sultān or, as in the case just mentioned, were otherwise no longer deemed sexually active. In terms of the titles that are used, 'Ismat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn and Şafwat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn are the most frequent. Both of them appear in three cases; the latter title, in late thirteenth century, is used in Tokat for female patrons with some relation to the now largely powerless Seljuk house. The only earlier example in Anatolia is that of Māhbarī Khātūn, perhaps, as argued before, because she was not of royal birth. The first title is used for two Seljuk princesses in the first half of the thirteenth century, namely the daughter of Mughīth al-Dīn Ṭughrilshāh and granddaughter of Qilij Arslān, and for the sister of Ghiyāth al-Dīn Kaykhusraw I. With the small number of extant examples, it is difficult to detect patterns in the use of titles for female patrons, yet there are also parallels to their use in Ayyubid Syria in the early thirteenth century, as outlined.

The cases in which high-ranking female patrons appear to have delegated the act of founding a monument to a lower-ranking associate present their own set of problems. The relationship between the two actors involved in these foundations is not explained in detail in the inscriptions, and thus the conclusion to be made is the obvious one, that the female patrons, whose titles clearly emphasize their high status over that of the purported founder, are presented in a prominent light.

The third category of female patronage, namely that attested in written sources other than building inscriptions, provides the additional difficulty that the name of the founder is not attached directly to the monument in question. In the case of 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād's mother at the shrine of Seyyid Gazi, compelling evidence is presented in Yürekli's study to connect the textual evidence with a section of the building. The example of Pādishāh Khātūn's patronage in Erzurum is less clear, even though stylistic evidence that cannot be presented here in full helps to place the monument at the very end of the thirteenth century when this princess may have been present in northeastern Anatolia.

The examples presented here show a wide range of monuments that female patrons sponsored. Although only one madrasa is relatively se-

curely connected to a female patron, there are three hospitals, two mosques, and several caravanserais and mausoleum that testify to the lives of these women. Often, the monuments with their detailed inscriptions are the most informative sources on their lives, and as such deserve due attention.

## BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Abbott, Nabia, Two Queens of Baghdad: Mother and Wife of Hārūn Al Rashīd. University of Chicago Press, Chicago 1946.
- 'Abd al-Raziq, Ahmad "Trois foundations féminines dans l'Egypte mamelouke," *Revue des Etudes Islamiques*, XLI (1973), pp. 95-126.
- Aflākī, Shams al-Dīn Ahmad, Ariflerin Menkibleri, 2 vols.,tr. Tahsin Yazıcı, Kabalcı, Istanbul 2006 [first published in 1953].
- Ahmed, Leila, *Women and Gender in Islam: Historical Roots of a Modern Debate*, Yale University Press, New Haven and London 1992.
- Akok, Mahmut, "Kayseri'de Hunad Mimari Külliyesinin Rölövesi," *Türk* Arkeoloji Dergisi, XVI/ 1 (1967), pp. 5-44.
  - , "Kayseri'de Gevher Nesibe Sultan Darüşşifası ve Sahabiye Medresesi Rölöve ve Mimarisi,"*Türk Arkeoloji Dergisi*, XVII/ 1 (1968), pp. 133-184.
- Akşit, Ahmet, "Melike-i Adiliye Kümbetinde Selçuklu Devri Salatanat Mücadelesine Dair İzler," Selçuk Üniversitesi Türkiyat Araştırmaları Dergisi, 11 (2002), pp. 239-245.
- Al-Aqsarāyī, Karīm al-Dīn Maḥmūd b. Muḥammad, *Müsâmeretü'l-ahbâr*, tr. Mürsel Öztürk, Türk Tarih Kurumu Basımevi, Ankara 2000.
- Arık, Rüçhan, Kubadabad Selçuklu Saray ve Çinileri, Türkiye İş Bankası, Istanbul 2000.
- Aslanapa, Oktay, Turkish Art and Architecture, Praeger Publishers, New York 1971.
- Atıl, Esin, "Islamic Women as Rulers and Patrons," Asian Art 6.2 (1993), pp. 3-12.

- Bar Hebraeus, The Chronography of Gregory Abû'l Faraj, the Son of Aaron, the Hebrew Physician, Commonly Known as BarHebraeus; Being the First Part of his Political History of the World, tr. Ernest A. Wallis Budge, 2 vols., Oxford Univesity Press and H. Milford, London 1932.
- Bates, Ülkü, "The Anatolian Mausoleum of the Twelfth, Thirteenth, and Fourteenth Centuries," unpublished PhD dissertation, University of Michigan, 1970.

——, "Women as Patrons of Architecture in Turkey," in: Lois Beck and Nikki Keddie (eds.) Women in the Muslim World. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1978, pp. 245-60.

- , "The Architectural Patronage of Ottoman Women," Asian Art, 6.2 (1993), pp. 51-65.
- , "The Impact of the Mongol Invasion on Turkish Architecture," *International Journal of Middle East Studies*, XV (1978), pp. 23-32.
- Berchem, Max van, "Epigraphie des Danishmendides," Zeitschrift für Assyriologie und verwandte Gebiete, 27 (1912), pp. 85-91.
- Blessing, Patricia, "Allegiance, Praise, and Space: Monumental Inscriptions in thirteenth-century Anatolia as Architectural Guides," in: Mohammad Gharipour and İrvin Cemil Schick (eds.) Calligraphy and Architecture in the Muslim World, in press, Edinburgh University Press, Edinburgh 2013, pp. 431-446.

——, "Reframing the Lands of Rūm: Architecture and Style in Eastern Anatolia, 1240-1320," unpublished PhD dissertation, Princeton University, 2012.

- Cahen, Claude, The Formation of Turkey The Seljukid Sultanate of Rūm: Eleventh to Fourteenth Century, tr. P. M. Holt, Harlow, UK: Longman, 2001.
- Çayırdağ, Mehmet, "Huand Hatun Külliyesi," *Türkiye Diyanet Vakfı İslam Ansiklopedisi*, vol. 18, Türkiye Diyanet Vakfı, İstanbul 1998, pp. 261-262.

Crane, Howard, "Notes on Saljūq Architectural Patronage in 13<sup>th</sup>century Anatolia," *Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient*, 36.1 (1993), pp. 1-57.

, "Materials for the Study of Muslim Patronage in Saljuq Anatolia: The Life and Works of Jalāl al-Dīn Qarāṭāī," unpublished PhD dissertation, Harvard University, 1975.

- Dodd, Erica Cruikshank and Shereen Khairallah, *The Image of the Word: A Study of Quranic Verses in Islamic Architecture*, Beirut: American University of Beirut, 1981.
- Durukan, Aynur, "Anadolu Selçuklu Sanatında Kadın Baniler," Vakıflar Dergisi, XVII (1998), pp. 15-36.
- Eastmond, Antony, "Gender and Patronage between Christianity and Islam in the Thirteenth Century," in: Ayla Ödekan, Engin Akyürek and Nevra Necipoğlu (eds.) Change in the Byzantine world in the twelfth and thirteenth centuries, 1 Uluslararasi Sevgi Gönül Bizans Araştirmalari Sempozyumu / First International Sevgi Gönül Byzantine Studies Symposium, Vehbi Koç Vakfi, Istanbul 2010, pp. 78-88.
- Erdmann, Kurt, Das anatolische Karavansaray des 13. Jahrhunderts. 3 vols., Istanbuler Forschungen Bd. 21, 31. Berlin: Verlag Gebr. Mann, 1961-1976.
- Ferit, M., and M. Mesut, Selçuk Veziri Sahip Ata ile Oğullarının Hayat ve Eserleri, Türkiye Matbaası, İstanbul 1934.
- Gabriel, Albert, Les monuments turcs d'Anatolie, 2 vols., E. de Boccard, Paris 1931.
- Halil Edhem (Eldem), Qayşarîye Şehrî: Mebânî-yi İslâmîye ve Kitâbeleri: Selçukî Târihinden Bir Ķut'a, Matbaa-yı Orhânîye, İstanbul 1334 [1918-1919].
- Halil Edhem (Eldem), Kayseri Şehri Selçuklu Tarihinden Bir Bölüm, ed. Kemal Göde, Kültür ve Turizm Bakanlığı Yayınları, Ankara 1982.
- Hambly, Gavin R. G., "Becoming Visible: Medieval Islamic Women in Historiography and History," in: Gavin R. G. Hambly (ed.) *Women*

in the Medieval Islamic World: Power, Patronage, and Piety, St. Martin's Press, New York 1998, pp. 3-27.

- Humphreys, R. Stephen, "Women as Patrons of Religious Architecture in Ayyubid Damascus," *Muqarnas*, 11 (1994), pp. 35-54.
- Ibn Bībī, al-Ḥusain b. Muḥammad, *al-Avāmirü 'l- ʿAlā 'iyye fī 'l-Umūri 'l- ʿAlā 'iyye*, ed. Adnan Sadık Erzi, vol.1, Türk Tarih Kurumu, Ankara 1956.
- Ibn Bībī, al-Husain b. Muḥammad, *Selçuknâme*, tr. Mükrimin Halil Yinanç, second edition, Kitabevi, Istanbul 2007 (first published in 1944).
- Jacobi, Renate, "Zubayda bt. Dja'far," *Encyclopaedia of Islam*, Second Edition. Brill Online, 2012, Stanford University, accessed 09 December 2012 http://referenceworks.brillonline.com/entries/ encyclopaedia-of-islam-2/zubayda-bt-djafar-SIM\_8187
- Karamağaralı, Hâlûk, "Sâhıb Atâ Câmii'nin Restitüsyonu Hakkında Bir Deneme," *Rölöve ve Restorasyon Dergisi*, 3 (1982), pp. 49-75.
  - ——, "Kayseri'deki Hunat Camisinin Restitüsyonu ve Hunat Manzumesinin Kronolojisi Hakkında Bazı Mülahazalar," Ankara Universitesi İlahiyat Fakültesi Dergisi, 21 (1976), pp. 199-245.
- Katoğlu, Murat, "XIII. Yüzyıl Anadolu Türk Mimarisinde 'Külliye'," Belleten, XXI/ 123 (July, 1967), pp. 335-344.
- Kayaalp, Pinar, "Vakfiye and Inscriptions: An Interpretation of the Written Records of the Atik Valide Mosque Complex," *International Journal of Islamic Architecture*, 1/ 2 (2012), pp. 301–324.
- Kayaalp-Aktan, Pinar "The Endowment Deed of the Atik Valide Mosque Complex: A Textual Anaolysis," in: Nina Ergin, Christoph K. Neumann, and Amy Singer (eds.) *Feeding People, Feeding Power - Imarets in the Ottoman Empire*, Istanbul: Eren, 2007, pp. 261-273.
- Kaymaz, Nejat, Pervâne Mu'înü'd-dîn Süleyman. Ankara Üniversitesi Basımevi, Ankara 1970.

——, Anadolu Selçuklu Sultanlarından II. Giyâsü'd-dîn Keyhüsrev ve Devri, Türk Tarih Kurumu Basımevi, Ankara 2009.

Konyalı, İbrahim Hakkı, *Âbideleri ve Kitabeleri ile Konya Tarihi*, second edition, Enes Kitap Sarayı, Konya 1997 (first published in 1964).

——, *Âbideleri ve Kitabeleri ile Erzurum Tarihi*, Erzurum Tarihini Araştırma ve Tanıtma Derneği Yayınları, İstanbul 1960.

- Korn, Lorenz, Ayyubidische Architektur in Ägypten und Syrien: Bautätigkeit im Kontext von Politik und Gesellschaft 564-658/1169-1260. 2 vols., Heidelberger Orientverlag, Heidelberg 2004.
- Kuran, Abtullah, Anadolu Medreseleri, Middle East Technical University, Ankara 1969.
- Küçükhüseyin, Şevket, Selbst- und Fremdwahrnehmung im Prozess kultureller Transformation – Anatolische Quellen über Muslime, Christen und Türken (13. – 15. Jahrhundert), Verlag der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, Vienna 2011.
- Lambton, Ann K. S., Continuityand Change in Medieval Persia: Aspects of Administrative, Economic, and Social History, 11th-14th Century, NY: Bibliotheca Persica, Albany 1988.
- "Maryam", *Encyclopaedia of Islam*, Second Edition. Brill Online, 2012, Stanford University, accessed 09 December 2012, http://referenceworks.brillonline.com/entries/encyclopaedia-ofislam-2/maryam-COM\_0692>
- Meinecke, Michael, Fayencedekorationen seldschukischer Sakralbauten in Kleinasien, 2 vols., Istanbuler Mitteilungen, Beiheft, 13. Tübingen: Wasmuth, 1976.
- Otto-Dorn, Katharina, "Die menschlichen Figurendarstellungen auf den Fliesen von Kobadabad, " in: Oktay Aslanapa and Rudolf Naumann (eds.) Forschungen zur Kunst Asiens – In memoriam Kurt Erdmann, Baha Matbaasi, Istanbul 1969, pp. 111-139.
  - , "Bericht über die Grabung in Kobadabad 1966," Archäologischer Anzeiger, 84 (1969), pp. 438-506.
- Otto-Dorn, Katharina and Mehmet Önder, "Bericht über die Grabung in Kobadabad (Oktober 1965)," Archäologischer Anzeiger, 81 (1966), pp. 170-183.

- Önge, Mustafa, "Caravanserais as Symbols of Power in Seljuk Anatolia," in: Jonathan Osmond and Ausma Cimdina (eds.) *Power and Culture: Identity, Ideology, Representation*, Pisa University Press, Pisa 2007, pp. 49-69.
- Önge, Yılmaz, "Kayseri Huand (Mahperi Hatun) Külliyesinin Hamamı ve Yeni Bulunan Çini Tezyinatı," *Önasya*, IV/ 47 (1969), pp. 10-11, 17.
- Önkal, Hakkı, Anadolu Selçuklu Türbeleri, Atatürk Kültür Merkezi, Ankara 1996.
- Özbek, Yıldıray, "Women's tombs in Kayseri," *Kadin/ Woman 2000 3* (2002): 65-114. http://www.highbeam.com/doc/1G1-114284640. html, accessed 4 December 2012.
- Pancaroğlu, Oya, "The Mosque-Hospital Complex at Divriği: A History of Relations and Transitions," *Anadolu ve Çevresinde Ortaçağ*, 3 (2009), pp. 169-198.
- Peirce, Leslie P., The Imperial Harem: Women and Sovereignty in the Ottoman Empire, Oxford University Press, New York 1993.

, "Gender and Sexual Propriety in Ottoman Royal Women's Patronage," in: D. Fairchild Ruggles (ed.) *Women, Patronage, and Selfrepresentation in Islamic Societies*, State University of New York Press, Albany 2000, pp. 53-68.

Redford, Scott, "The Inscription of the Kırkgöz Hanı and the Problem of Textual Transmission in Seljuk Anatolia," *Adalya*, XII (2009), pp. 347-359.

, "Paper, Stone, Scissors: 'Alā' al-Dīn Kayqubād, 'Işmat al-Dunyā wa 'I-Dīn and the Writing of Seljuk History," in: Andrew C.
S. Peacock and Sara Nur Yıldız (eds.) *The Seljuks of Anatolia: Court and Society in the Medieval Middle East*, I.B. Tauris, London 2013, pp. 151-170.

, "The Inscription of the Kırkgöz Hanı and the Problem of Textual Transmission in Seljuk Anatolia," *Adalya*, XII (2009), pp. 347-359.

- *Répertoire chronologique d'épigraphie arabe*, ed. Etienne Combe, Jean Sauvaget, and Gaston Wiet. Cairo: Imprimerie de l'Institut Français d'Archéologie Orientale, 18 vols.,1931-1991.
- Rogers, J. Michael, "Waqf and Patronage in Seljuk Anatolia: The Epigraphic Evidence," *Anatolian Studies* 26 (1976), pp. 69-103.
  - , "The Çifte Minare Medrese at Erzurum and the Gök Medrese at Sivas: A Contribution to the History of Style in the Seljuk Architecture of 13th Century Turkey," *Anatolian Studies*, 15 (1965), pp. 63-85.
  - , "The Date of the Çifte Minare Medrese at Erzurum," Kunst des Orients, 8, no. 1-2 (1972), pp. 77-119.
  - ——, "Patronage in Seljuk Anatolia, 1200-1300," unpublished PhD dissertation, Oxford University, 1971.

, "Royal Caravansarays and Royal Inscriptions in Seljuk Anatolia," Atatürk Üniversitesi Edebiyat Fakültesi Araştırma Dergisi – In Memoriam Prof. Albert Louis Gabriel, 9 (1978), pp. 397-431.

- Ruggles, D. Fairchild, "Vision and Power An Introduction," in: D. Fairchild Ruggles (ed.) Women, Patronage, and Self-representation in Islamic Societies, State University of New York Press, Albany 2000, pp. 1-15.
- Savaş, Saim, "Tokat'ta Hoca Sünbül Zaviyesi," Vakıflar Dergisi, XXIII (1993), pp. 199-206.
- Sevim, Ali, "Keyhüsrev II.," *Türkiye Diyanet Vakfi İslam Ansiklopedisi* vol. 25, Türkiye Diyanet Vakfi, Istanbul 2002, pp. 348-350.
- Shukurov, Rustam, "Harem Christianity: The Byzantine Identity of Seljuk Princes," in: Andrew C. S. Peacock and Sara Nur Yıldız (eds.) *The Seljuks of Anatolia: Court and Society in the Medieval Middle East.* I.B. Tauris, London 2013, pp. 115-150.
- Sözen, Metin, Anadolu Medreseleri: Selçuklu ve Beylikler Devri. 2 vols, İstanbul Teknik Üniversitesi - Mimarlık Tarihi ve Rölöve Kürsüsü, İstanbul 1970.

- Stowasser, Barbara Freyer. Women in the Qur'an, Traditions, and Interpretations. New York and Oxford University Press, Oxford 1994.
- Şahin, M. Kemal, "Pervane Muineddin Süleyman ve Oğullarının yaptırdığı yapılar üzerine bazı gözlemler." In: Haşim Karpuz and Osman Eravşar (eds.) Konya Kitabı, Yeni İpek Yolu Dergisi, Özel Sayı, X (2007), pp. 543-578.
- Tabbaa, Yasser, "Dayfa Khātūn, Regent Queen and Architectural Patron," in: D. Fairchild Ruggles (ed.) Women, Patronage, and Selfrepresentation in Islamic Societies, State University of New York Press, Albany 2000, pp. 17-34.
- Thys-Şenocak, Lucienne, "Space: Architecture Ottoman Empire," Suad Joseph (ed.) Encyclopedia of Women & Islamic Cultures, Brill Online, accessed 29 November 2012, http://referenceworks.brillonline.com/entries/encyclopedia-of-women-and-islamic-cultures/artand-architecture-COM\_0279.
  - , "The Yeni Valide Complex of Eminönü, Istanbul (1597-1665): Gender and Vision in Ottoman Architecture," in: D. Fairchild Ruggles (ed.), *Women, Patronage, and Self-representation in Islamic societies*, State University of New York Press, Albany 2000, pp. 69-89.

———, OttomanWomen Builders: the Architectural Patronage of Hadice Turhan Sultan, VT: Ashgate, Burlington 2006.

- al-Tirmidhī, Muḥammad ibn 'Isā, *Sunan al-Tirmidhī*, Jam'īyat al-Maknaz al-Islāmī, Vaduz, Liechtenstein 2000.
- Tuncer, Orhan Cezmi, "Kayseri Yedi Selçuklu Taçkapısında Geometrik Düzen," *Vakıflar Dergisi*,XXVI (1997), pp. 105-152.
  - , "Tunceli-Mazgirt Elti Hatun Camii," *Önasya*, VII/ 75 (1971-72), pp. 14-17.
- Turan, Osman, "Les souverains seldjoukides et leurs sujets nonmusulmans," Studia Islamica, 1 (1953), pp. 65-100.

, Selçuklular Zamanında Türkiye: Siyasî Tarih Alp Arslan'dan Osman Gazi'ye, 1071-1318, eighth edition, Ötüken, Istanbul 2004.

———, "Selçuklu devri vakfiyeleri III - Celâleddîn Karatay vakıfları ve vakfiyeleri,"*Belleten*, XII/ 45 (1948), pp. 17-170.

- Uyumaz, Emine, "Türkiye Selçuklu Sultanları, Melikleri ve Meliklerinin Evlilikleri," in: *I. Uluslararası Selçuklu Kültür ve Medeniyeti Kongresi Bildirileri*, vol. 2. T. C. Selçuk Üniversitesi, Konya 2001, pp. 397-421.
- Uzluk, Şehabettin, Mevlâna'nın Türbesi, Yeni Kitap Basımevi, Konya 1946.
- Uzunçarşılı, İsmail Hakkı, Tûkâd, Nîksâr, Zîle, Ţûrkhâl, Pâzâr, Amâsya Vilâyeti, Kazâ ve Nâḥiye Merkezlerindeki Kitâbeleri, Millî Maţbaʿsi, Istanbul 1345 [1927].

, Osmanlı Devleti Teşkilâtına Medhal, third edititon, Türk Tarih Kurumu Basımevi, Ankara 1984.

- Üçok, Bahriye, İslâm Devletlerinde Türk Naibeler ve Kadın Hükümdarlar, third edition, Bilge Kültür Sanat, Ankara 2011.
- Watenpaugh, Heghnar Zeitlian, "Art and Architecture," in: Suad Joseph (ed.) Encyclopedia of Women & Islamic Cultures, Brill Online, accessed 29 November 2012, http://referenceworks.brillonline.com/entries /encyclopedia-of-women-and-islamic-cultures/art-andarchitecture-COM\_0044.
- Watt, W. Montgomery, "Khadīdja," Encyclopaedia of Islam, Second Edition. Brill Online, 2012. Reference. Stanford University. 09 December 2012 http://referenceworks.brillonline.com/entries/encyclopaedia-of-islam-2/khadidja-SIM\_4116
- Wolper, Ethel Sara, "Princess Safwat al-Dunyā wa al-Dīn and the production of Sufi buildings and hagiographics in pre-Ottoman Anatolia." In: D. Fairchild Ruggles (ed.) Women, Patronage, and Selfrepresentation in Islamic societies. State University of New York Press, Albany 2000, pp. 35-52.
- Wolper, Ethel Sara, *Cities and Saints: Sufism and the Transformation of Urban Space in Medieval Anatolia*, University Park, PA: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2003.

- Yalman, Suzan, "Building the Sultanate of Rum: Memory, Urbanism, Architectural Patronage of 'Alā' al-Din Keyqubad (r. 1220-1237) ", unpublished PhD dissertation, Harvard University, 2011.
- Yazıcızâde Ali, *Tevârih-i Âl-i Selçuk Oğuznâme-Selçuklu Târihi*, ed. Abdullah Bakır, Çamlıca/Istanbul 2009.
- Yıldız, Sara Nur, "The rise and fall of a tyrant in Seljuk Anatolia: Sa'd al-Din Köpek's reign of terror, 1237-38," in: Firuza Abdullaeva, Robert Hillenbrand, and A.C.S. Peacock (eds.) Ferdowsi, *The Mongols* and Iranian History – Festschrift in Honor of Professor Charles Melville, I.B. Tauris, London 2014.

, Mongol Rule In Thirteenth-Century Seljuk Anatolia: The Politics of Conquest and History Writing, 1243-1282, Brill, forthcoming, Leiden 2013.

- ———, "Mongol Rule in thirteenth-century Seljuk Anatolia: the Politics of Conquest and History Writing,"unpublished PhD dissertation, University of Chicago, 2006.
- Yurdakul, Erol, "Son Buluntulara Göre Kayseri'deki Hunat Hamamı," Selçuklu Araştırmaları Dergisi, 2 (1970), pp. 141-151.
  - ------, Kayseri-Külük Camii ve Medresesi, T.C. Kültür Bakanlığı, Ankara 1996.
- Yürekli, Zeynep, Architecture and Hagiography in the Ottoman Empire: The Politics of Bektashi Shrines in the Classical Age, VT: Ashgate, Burlington 2012.

## **APPENDIX: INSCRIPTIONS**

## No. 1

'Ișmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Gawhar Nasība

Çifte Medrese, Kayseri, 602/1205

ayyāma 'l-sulţān 'l-mu'azzam sultan Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Kaykhusraw b. Qilij Arslān dāmat ittafaqa binā' hādhā 'l-māristān waşiyya 'an 'l-malikat 'Işmat al-Dunyā wa-l-Dīn Gawhar Nasība, bin Qilij Arslān arḍā' lakum allāh fī sana ithnīna wa-sittamā'ia. *RCEA* No. 3616

During the days of the great sultan Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Kaykhusraw b. Qilij Arslān the construction of this hospital was decided in the testament of the queen 'Iṣmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Gawhar Nasība, daughter of Qilij Arslān, may God please them, in the year 602.<sup>140</sup>

## **No.** 2

Atsūz Altī Khātūn bint Mahmūd bin Yāghībaṣān

Külük Mosque in Kayseri, 607/1210

(1) 'amara fī sabīl rabb 'l-'ālamīn fī ayyām dawla mawlānā 'l-sultān (2) 'l-mu'azzam 'Izz al-dunyā wa 'l-dīn abū 'l-fatḥ Kaykāwūs bin Kaykhusraw qasīm amīr (3) 'l-mu'minīn aḍ'af 'abbād allāh 'l-sitt 'l-ma'sūma Atsūz Altī Khātūn bint Maḥmūd bin Yāghībaṣān sanata sab' wasittamā'ia. *RCEA* No. 3665; van Berchem, op. cit, pp. 90-91.

Ordered in the way of the Lord of the World, during the days of the rule of our master the great sultan 'Izz al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, the father of conquest, Kaykāwūs son of Kaykhusraw, supporter of the prince of believers, the weakest of the slaves of God, the innocent lady Atsūz Altī Khātūn bint Maḥmūd bin Yāghībaṣān [in the] year 607.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> All translations are the author's unless otherwise noted.

## No. 3

Ruqīya Khātūn

Kadın Han, Konya-Aksehir road, 620/ 1223-24

(1) l-sultānī (2) allāhimma arhama mā.... (3) li-sāhiba ar<br/>sibā hārbū [sic!]<sup>141</sup>... (4) talath... (5) fī sana 'ashrīn wa sittamā'<br/>ia

the sultanic. Oh God, have mercy on what ... by the lady [Ruqīya Khātūn].... Three... in the year 620.

## No. 4

Tūrān Malik

Hospital section of the Great Mosque and Hospital of Divriği, 626/ 1228-29

(1) amara bi-'imāra ha[dhihi] dār 'l-shifā' 'l-mubāraka ibtighā'an 'lmurdāt 'llāh 'l-malika 'l-'ādila (2) 'l-muhtāja ilā 'afw 'llāh Tūrān Malik bint 'l-malik 'l-sa'īd Fakhr al-Dīn Bahrāmshāh (3) taqabbala 'llāh minhā amīn fī aḥad shuhūr sitta wa 'ashrīn wa sittamā'ia. *RCEA*, No. 4001

The just queen, in need of God Almighty's pardon, Tūrān Malik, daughter of the fortunate king Fakhr al-Dīn Bahrāmshāh, ordered the building of this blessed house of healing, longing for God Alimighty's benevolence. May God accept it, Amen. In one of the months of 626.<sup>142</sup>

**No.** 5

'Ișmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn bint Tughrilshāh bin Qilij Arslān

Ulu Cami, Uluborlu, 629/ 1232

banā' hadhā 'l-masjid 'l-mubārak fī ayyām dawla 'l-sulţān 'l-a'ẓam shāhanshāh 'l-mu'aẓẓam ẓill 'llāh fī 'l-'ālam 'Alā' 'l-dunyā wa 'l-dīn abū 'l-fatḥ Kayqubād bin Kaykhusraw wa min māl 'l-malika 'l-'ālima 'l-'ādila 'lṣmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn ṣafwat 'l-islām wa 'l-muslimīn bint 'l-malik 'l-shahīd Ṭughrilshāh bin Qilij Arslān dāma iqbālahā fī rajab sana tis'a wa 'ashrīn wa-sittamā'ia. *RCEA*, No. 4044.

<sup>141</sup> The name is indidated as Ruqīya Khātūn, in: Konyalı, Konya Tarihi, p. 386.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> Translation in Pancaroğlu, op. cit, p. 191.

[It] built this blessed mosque during the days of the rule of the greatest sultan, the great king of kings, the shadow of God in the world, 'Alā' 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, the father of conquest, Kayqubād son of Kaykhusraw at the expense of the wise and just queen, Iṣmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, the purity of Islam and the Muslims, the daughter of the martyred king Ṭughrilshāh, son of Qilij Arslān, may her felicity last in Rajab of the year 629.

## No. 6

Unnamed daughters of 'Ișmat al-Duny<br/>ā wa 'l-Dīn bint al-Malik al-'Ādil Abū Bakr b. Ayyūb

Çifte Künbet in Kayseri, built for their mother in 645/ 1247-48

(1) Hadhā 'l-mashhad 'l-malika 'l-sa'īda 'l-shahīda 'l-'ālima 'l-zāhida 'Işmat (2) al-dunyā wa 'l-dīn şafwat 'l-islām wa 'l-muslimīn sayyida 'lnisā' fī 'l-'ālam Zubayda 'l-zamān (3) şāḥiba 'l-khiṣāl 'l-fākhira khātūn 'ldunyā wa 'l-ākhira 'l-malika 'l-malikāt (sic!) mansha' 'l-yumn wa 'lbarakāt bint l-malik (4) 'l-'ādil Abī Bakr bin Ayyūb nawwara 'llāh qabrahā wa 'aṭṭara rūḥahā wa rīḥahā amarat bi-'imāra[tihi] banātuhā 'lmukhaddarāt (5) ballaghahā 'llāh āmālahā wa aḥasana ḥālahā fī sanati khamsa wa arba'īn wa sittamā'ia. *RCEA*, No. 4273.

This is the shrine of the felicitous martyred queen, the wise, the ascetic, Işmat (2) al-dunyā wa 'l-dīn, purity of Islam and of the Muslim, the lady of the women in the world, the Zubayda of her time, the proprietress of qualities, the proud, the lady of this world and the next, the queen of queens, the sources of luck and blessings, the daughter of al-Malik al-'Ādil Abū Bakr bin Ayyūb, may God illuminate her tomb and perfume her soul and her spirit. Her secluded daughters, may God elevate their works and embellish their status, ordered the construction [of the tomb], in the year 645.

## No. 7

Malika Şafwat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn

Abū 1-Shams Zaviye, also known as Ahmad Pasha Mausoleum, in Tokat, dated 687/1288

qāla allāh tabāruk wa ta'ālā: man 'amala ṣāliḥan fa-li-nafsihi(Qur'an XLI: 46) taqarraba bi-inshā' hadhā 'l-khānqāh 'l-mubārak fī (2) zaman 'l-

sulţān 'l-a'ẓam shāhanshāh 'l-mu'aẓẓam Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn abī 'l-fatḥ Mas'ūd bin Kaykāwūs khallada 'llāh dawlatahu wa fī ayyām malika [sic!] 'l-mu'aẓẓama Ṣafwat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn ayyada 'llāh dawlatahā ilā 'llāh ta'ālā, wa ibtaghā marḍātuhu 'l-'abd 'l-ḍa'īf 'l-muḥtāj ilā ghafūr 'l-latīf Abū 'l-Ḥasan bin 'l-Shams taqabbala 'llāh minhu wa aḥsana 'awāqibahu fī shahr rabī' 'l-ākhar 'l-sana sab' wa-thamānīn wasittamā'ia." *RCEA*, No. 4903; İsmail Hakkı (Uzunçarşıh), *Tákâd*, p. 10.

God the All Blessed and All High spoke: who does good, unto his soul (Qur'an XLI: 46) [it] sought favor through the construction of this blessed khānqāh in the time of the greatest sultan, the great king of kings, Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, the father of conquests, Mas'ūd bin Kaykāwūs, may God extend his rule, [and] in the days of the great queen Ṣafwat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, may God support her rule, to God the All High, and seeking his pleasure, the weak slave in need of the much-forgiving of the Kind God, Abū 'l-Ḥasan, the son of al-Shams, may God accept [this] from him, and may he embellish his issue, in the month Rabī' 'l-Ākhar of the year 687.<sup>143</sup>

## No. 8

Şafwat 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, daughter of the late  $am\bar{i}r$  Mu'īn 'l-dīn Pervāne

Sünbül Baba Zaviye, Tokat, 692/1291

qāla 'llāhu ta'ālā wa mā taqaddamū li-anfusikum min khayrin tajidūhu 'inda 'llāhi huwa hayran wa a'zama ajran wa-istaghfiraw 'llāha [Qur'ān LXXIII:20] tawassala bi-inshā'i hadhā 'l-maqām 'l-mubārak 'l-musammā dār 'l-şulaḥā ilā 'llāh ta'ālā fī zaman 'l-sultān 'l-a'zam Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn (Mas'ūd) bin Kaykāwūs khallada 'llāhu dawlatahū 'atīqi 'l-malikati 'l-mu'azzama 'l-muṭahara 'l-mukarima ilā 'l-ṭarīfayn 'l-nasība 'l-abawayn Ṣafwat 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn bint 'l-amīr 'l-maghfūr Mu'īn al-dīn barwāna [pervāne] raḥimahū 'llāh wa abqāhā zayn 'l-ḥāji wa 'l-haramayn Sunbul bin 'Abdallāh taqabbala 'llāhu minhu fī sana iḥdā wa tis'īn wa sab'amā'ia. *RCEA*, No. 4959; İsmail Hakkı (Uzunçarşılı), *Tûķâd*, p. 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> An alternate translation is published in Wolper, "Princess", p. 43.

God the All-High spoke: Whatsoever good ye send before you for your souls, ye will surely find it with Allah, better and greater in the recompense. And seek forgiveness of Allah (Qur'ān LXXIII:20). [It] begged for grace by means of the building of this blessed abode, called house of piety [i.e. a structure reserved for Sufis] for God the All-High during the time of the greatest sultan Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn [Mas'ūd] bin Kaykāwūs, may God extend his rule, the manumitted slave of the great, brilliant, generous queen venerated for her double ascendance Ṣafwat 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, daughter of the late amīr Mu'īn 'l-Dīn Pervāne, may God have mercy with him [the amīr], and preserve her [Ṣafwat 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn], the ornament of the pilgrimage and of the two sacred precincts [Mecca and Medina] Sunbul bin 'Abdallāh may God accept [this] from him, in the year 691.<sup>144</sup>

## No. 9

'Azmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Saljūqī Khwand bint Qilij Arslān

Halef Gazi Zaviye, Tokat, 681/1292

(1) qāla 'llāh tabārak wa ta'ālā: salām 'alaykum tibtum fa-adkhalūhā khālidīn (Qur'an XXXIX: 73) wa-qāla 'l-nabī 'alayhi 'l-salām idh[ā] māta ibn ādam (2) inqaṭa'a 'amlahu illā 'an thalath, walad ṣāliḥ yad'ū lahu aw 'ilm yantafi'u bihi aw sadaqa jāriya. Amara bi-'imāra hādihi 'l-buq'a 'lsharīfa 'l-musammā (sic) (3) dār 'l-'ilm wa 'l-'amal fī ayyām dawla 'l-sulṭān 'l-a'ẓam Ghiyāth 'l-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn abū 'l-fatḥ Mas'ūd bin Kaykāwūs khallada allāh mulkahu wa ayyāma dawla malika l-mu'aẓẓama ḥamīda 'lkhawātīn (4) 'Aẓmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Saljūqī Khwand bint Qilij Arslān ayyada 'llāh dawlatahā 'l-'abd 'l-da'īf 'l-muḥtāj ilā raḥmati 'llāh Khalaf bin Sulaymān taqabbala 'llāh minhu sanata aḥad wa tis'īn wa sittamā'ia. *RCEA*, No. 4960; İsmail Hakkı (Uzunçarşılı), *Tûķâd*, p. 12

God the All Blessed and All High spoke: Peace be with you, you were good and you will [dwell] eternally (Qur'an XXXIX: 73), and the Prophet, peace be upon him, spoke: when a son of man dies, his work ceased save for three [things]: a devout son who prays for him, knowledge that he puts to good use, or permanent charity. [It] ordered the construction

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> An alternate, partial translation is published in Wolper, "Princess", p. 42.

of this noble building called house of knowledge and work during the days of the rule of the greatest sultan Ghiyāth 'l-dunyā wa 'l-Dīn, the father of conquest, Mas'ūd son of Kaykāwūs, may God eternalize his rule, and in the days of the rule of the great queen, the most praised of princesses, Azmat al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Saljūqī Khwand, daughter of Qilij Arslān, may God support her rule, the weak slave in need of God's grace, Khalaf son of Sulaymān, may God accept [this] from him, [in the] year 691.<sup>145</sup>

## No. 10

Īldūs Khātūn (wife of Uljaytu)

Bimarhane in Amasya, 708/1309

(1)Waffaqa 'llāhu 'azza sulţānuhū bi-'imārati dār 'l-shifā' 'l-mubāraka fī ayyām (2)'l-dawlat 'l-sulţān 'l-mu'azẓam 'l-khāqān 'l-a'ẓami Ghiyāth al-Dunyā wa 'l-Dīn Uljāytū 'l-sulţān Muḥammad khallada allāhu sulţānahū wa-ayyāma 'izzati 'l-khātūni 'l-mu'aẓẓamati malikati 'l-'akābir (3) Īldūs Khātūn zayadat dawlatuhā 'l-'abd 'l-ḍa'īfu 'Anbar bin 'Abdallāh taqabbala 'llāhu minhī fī sana thamān wa-sab'amā'ia." *RCEA*, No. 5238

(1) God - may his rule be glorious, has supported the construction of the blessed house of healing during the days (2) of the rule of the exalted sultan, the greatest  $kh\bar{a}q\bar{a}n$  Ghiyāth al-dunyā wa-l-dīn Ūljaytū sultān Muḥammad, may God extend his rule, and during the days of the glory of the exalted lady, the queen of the great (3) Īldūs Khātūn may her rule be extended, the weak slave 'Anbar bin 'Abdallāh, may God accept [this] from him in the year 709.

<sup>145</sup> An alternate, partial translation is published in Wolper, "Princess", p. 44.



Figure 1: Huand Hatun Complex, Kayseri, viewed from across the street (photo: author)



Figure 2: Huand Hatun Complex, Kayseri, eastern portal of the mosque (photo: author)



Figure 3: Huand Hatun Complex, Kayseri, western portal of the mosque (photo: author)



Figure 4: Huand Hatun Complex, Kayseri, plan (after Karamanağaralı "Huand Hatun Camisinin Restitüsyonu" fig. 2)



Figure 5: Huand Hatun Complex, Kayseri, view on mausoleum fro the entrance corridor of the mosque (photo: author)



Figure 6: Huand Hatun Complex, Kayseri, detail of inscription and decoration on mausoleum (photo: author)



Figure 7: Huand Hatun Complex, Kayseri, view of mausoleum from the outside (photo: author)



Figure 8: Huand Hatun Complex, Kayseri, portal of the madrasa (photo: author)



Figure 9: Huand Hatun Complex, Kayseri, courtyard of the madrasa (photo: author)



Figure 10: Huand Hatun Complex, Kayseri, foundation inscription on western portal of the mosque (photo: author)



Figure 11: Hatun Han, Pazar, view (photo: author)



Figure 12: Hatun Han, Pazar, entrance to covered section (photo: author)



Figure 13: Çifte Medrese, Kayseri, portal of hospital (photo: author)



Figure 14: Çifte Medrese, Kayseri, foundation inscription (photo: author)



Figure 15: Great Mosque and Hospital, Divriği (photo: author)



Figure 16: Abū 'l-Shams Zaviye, Tokat, foundation inscription (photo: author)



Figure 17: Sünbül Baba Zaviye, Tokat, foundation inscription (photo: author)



Figure 18: Bimarhane, Amasya, detail of portal (photo: author)



Figure 19: Çifte Minareli Medrese, Erzurum, Portal (photo: author)